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the most expert person on certain specific areas that you may wish 
to address. 

Therefore, in an effort to be as responsive as I possibly can be to 
your interests in this subject, I have asked to accompany me, sit­
ting on my left, Mr. Terry Arnold, who is the Principal Deputy Di­
rector of the Office for Counter-Terrorism and Emergency Plan­
ning. Another gentleman whom we had not previously listed in our 
list of witnesses, Mr. Gordon Harvey, is at my extreme left. He is 
the Deputy Director of the Office of Security. On my right, as the 
chairman indicated, is Mr. Robert E. Dalton, who is the Assistant 
Legal Advisor for the Office of Treaty Affairs, and Mr. Dalton is 
especially conversant with the question of the Vienna Convention 
and its history. 

We also have certain other members of our office who are in the 
audience, and with the chairman's permission, I may, upon occa­
sion, call upon them to answer your questions if I feel that they 
can be more responsive and helpful than I can. 

With your permission, I will read my prepared statement, and 
then, as a panel, we will be prepared to answer your questions. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate 
the opportunity to appear before your subcommittee today to ad­
dress S. 2771, a bill to protect the internal security of the United 
States against international terrorism by making it a Federal 
felony for a foreign diplomat in the United States to use a firearm 
to commit a felony. In recent months we have all become increas­
ingly concerned about a relatively new aspect of the grave problem 
of international terrorism: The abuse of diplomatic privileges and 
immunities to aid and abet, or directly carry out, acts of terrorism. 
The leaders of the Summit Seven Nations referred to this problem 
in their declaration on the international terrorism, issued June 9 
at the London Economic Summit. The declaration stated that these 
leaders, and I quote, "viewed with serious concern the increasing 
involvement of states and governments in acts of terrorism, includ­
ing the abuse of diplomatic immunity. They acknowledged the in­
violability of diplomatic missions and other requirements of inter­
national law; but they emphasized the obligations which that law 
also entails." 

Certainly, a shocking recent incident of this type was the killing 
of a London policewoman by a shot fired from the Libyan "People's 
Bureau" in London on April 17. That incident gave rise to a reas­
sessment i.n many quarters of the scope and function of diplomatic 
immunity and inviolability, including suggestions that the Vienna 
Convention on Diplomatic Relations, which sets forth basic interna­
tional legal principles of diplomatic immunity and inviolability, be 
reopened for amendment, presumably with a view to narrowing the 
scope of those principles. 

With this background in mind, we fully appreciate the concerns 
that led to the introduction of S. 2771. All those who have the re­
sponsibility for protecting our citizens, as well as those who are re­
sponsible for conducting foreign affairs, must, in the wake of recent 
events such as the Libyan shooting incident in London, reexamine 
the measures available to us for combating the serious menace of 
state-sponsored terrorism, and in particular that involving abuse of 
principles of diplomatic immunity and inviolability. Those of us in 
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the executive branch who are concerned with such matters have 
been giving a great deal of attention, both unilaterally and in con­
sultation with our allies, to ways in which we can strengthen our 
ability to protect ourselves against this sort of �~�h�r�e�a�t�.� . 

The question whether the process of amendIng the VIenna Con­
vention should be undertaken is a very difficult one, and we have 
net yet taken a position on �~�t�.� At this �~�i�m�e� I �w�~�u�l�d� simply sound. a 
note of caution that experIenced legIslators hke yourselves WIll 
readily understand: We should not enter into the process of amend­
ing the Vienna Convention unless. we. �c�o�n�c�l�u�d�e�d�-�a�f�t�~�r�.� a tough­
minded assessment of the matter In lIght of the reahtIes of the 
international political system today-that the result is very likely 
to be a net gain from our point of view. .. 

The Vienna Convention, which was adopted by a dIplomatIc con­
ference in 1961, was developed by the International Law 90mmis­
sion, a subsidiary body of the General Assembly of the .UnIted �~�a�­
tions charged with the codification �a�n�~� �~�e�v�e�~�o�p�m�e�n�t� of �I�n�t�e�r�n�a�t�1�~�:�m�­
al law The International Law CommISSIOn IS presently developIng 
draft �~�r�t�i�c�l�e�s� dealing with the diplomatic pouch and. tJ1e diplomatic 
courier that are intended to supplement the prOVISIons on those 
subjects in the Vienna Convention. The tp.rust of the Comm.ission's 
draft is to expand privileges and immuniti,es and �~�o� make It more 
difficult for states to control abuse of the dIplomatIC pouch. Weare 
trying to discourage this mischievous exercise, which is sponsored 
by Bulgaria and encouraged by the entire Eastern blo,c. 

Any initiatives that we might take to amend the VIenna Conven­
tion to cut back on privileges and �i�m�m�u�J�?�-�i�t�~�e�s� �w�o�u�l�~� be �l�i�k�e�~�y� to be 
referred to the International Law CommISSIOn and hnked wIth that 
body's work on the diplomatic pouch and diplomatic courier. If this 
were to happen, prospects are that an unsatisfactory draft would 
be sent to a diplomatic conference. The product of such a confer­
ence could well be a convention with which we could not live, and 
disintegration of the rules of the Vienna Convention tJ:1at �~�e�n�e�~�t� 
the United States. Thus, again, I sound a note of cautIOn In thls 
regard. 

There aloe however, measures that can be undertaken now, 
which are �c�~�n�s�i�s�t�e�n�t� with the Vienna Convention and which may 
prove useful in reducing the potential for abuse of the. �p�r�i�v�i�l�e�g�~�s� 
and immunities provided therein. The London EconomIc SummIt 
Declaration on International Terrorism, issued June 9, 1984, noted 
that certain proposals had found support in the. �d�i�s�c�u�s�s�~�o�~�.� �P�e�r�h�~�p�s� 
most pertinent to the problem of abuse of dIplomatIc ImmunIty 
were the following: 

Closer cooperation and coordination �b�~�t�~�e�e�n� poli?e �a�n�~� security 
organizations and other relevant authorItIes, espeCIally In the ex­
change of information, intelligence and technical knowledge; 

Use of the powers of the �r�e�c�e�~�v�i�n�g� �s�t�~�t�e� �u�n�d�~�r� tJ:1e .Vienna Con­
vention in such matters as the Slze of dIplomatIC mISSIOns, and the 
number of buildin:'l's enjoying diplomatic immunity; and 

Consultation and as far as possible cooperation over the expul­
sion from their countries of known terrorists, including persons of 
diplomatic status involved in terrorism. . . 

With regard to another proposal stated In the declaratIOn-S?rU­
tiny by each country of gaps in its national legislation which mIght 
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be exploited by terrorists-this subcommittee is well aware, having 
held a hearing on it, that the administration has proposed a pack­
age of legislation designed to close some of the gaps in our domestic 
criminal law and to provide more effective means of combating 
international terrorism. We appreciate the strong support we have 
received from the chairman and members of this subcommittee and 
the spirit of creative cooperation you have shown in joining us in a 
search for legislative answers to what we all agree is a grave prob­
lem. It is in the same spirit that we have considered the bill before 
you today. 

With respect, Mr. Chairman, we do have serious reservations 
about the particular approach reflected in this bill. Although the 
bill does not say that it repeals diplomatic immunity in cases in 
which diplomats use firearms to commit felonies, it does undercut 
the principle of absolute criminal immunity for diplomats. The bill 
could thus provide an occasion-or a pretext-for foreign govern­
ments to retaliate by exposing our diplomatic personnel abroad to 
criminal liability. Article 47(2)(a) of the Convention permits a state 
to apply any of the Convention's provisions restrictively to foreign 
diplomatic personnel on a basis of reciprocity. Therefore, any nar­
rowing of the scope of criminal immunity afforded to foreign diplo­
mats in the United States could provide a rationale under the 
Vienna Convention for foreign governments to take similar meas­
ures with respect to our personnel stationed in their jurisdiction. I 
am sure this subcommittee need not be reminded that many for­
eign states in which our diplomats serve do not guarantee the same 
standards of due process we take for granted in America. Consider­
ations such as this underlie the principle of absolute criminal im­
munity for diplomats, a principle of both international and domes­
tic law which our country has observed faithfully since its begin­
nings. We could not in good conscience send our people and their 
dependents overseas without the protection that they derive from 
this important principle. 

Because of this potential for retaliation, the bill presents a real, 
though obviously unintended, risk to our efforts to protect U.S. 
Government employees overseas against terrorist attack. We now 
have an extensive program of security protection for our people 
overseas, involving officers of the State Department Office of Secu­
rity as well as the marine guard detachments at well over 100 
posts around the world. 

And at this point, I will depart just momentarily from my pre­
pared text to point out, as Senator Denton did, that the marines of 
whom I am speaking in my statement are the marines who are as­
signed as marine guards in the Embassy rather than our marine 
forces who were present in Lebanon. 

The marine guards in the Embassy, as Senator Denton indicated, 
do have the protection of diplomatic immunity. Marines and State 
Department security officers who provide such prQtection are 
armed and have authorization to use their weapons in extremely 
threatening situations. 

Senator DENTON. Excuse me, Mr. McGovern, if I may interject a 
question here for clarity because I do not want it to get lost. The 
marines assigned in the Embassies, you say they have diplomatic 
immunity. It was my previous understanding that they had it only 
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insofar as they were functioning as extensions of the Ambassador's 
staff and th8:t ~mtside in a bar or in driving that would not be the 
case. If that IS Incorrect, I want to correct my own impression. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. gertainly, an~ first let me say that as my state­
ment.goes on to pOInt out, the cIrcumstances that I am directly ad­
dreSSIng here are ins~ances in ~hich I expect that they might be 
c~lled upon to use ~helr weapon In the course of their regular func­
tions. B~t let me gIve Mr. Dalton an opportunity to more thorough­
lyexplaln, 

Senator DENTON. I will be glad to wait for that, but I do want to 
underst~nd ~he full coverage of diplomatic immunity extended to 
the marInes In an Embassy. 

Mr. M<;!G~VERN. ~ine, we will address that at the beginning of 
the questIOnIng perIod. 

Returning to my prepared statement; if diplomatic immunity 
w~re to be c~t back under a measure such as S. 2771 in other coun­
trIes, a marIne g~ard w~o discharg~d his weapon in the line of 
d~ty to protect hIS own hfe or the lIfe of a threatened American 
dIplomat would be in jeopardy of criminal prosecution in a foreign 
trIbunal. 

W e ?a~not ass~me ~hat the defense of self-defense as we under­
~tand It IS recognIzed In all legal systems. Nor-given the political 
Influenc~ that can be ~rought to bear upon the judicial process, not 
to, mentIOn the exerCIse of prosecutorial discretion in some coun­
trIes-can we assume that a well-founded defense of self-defense 
would nece~sarily pre:vail. Indeed, it is entirely conceivable that an 
attack. leadIng a marIne to react in self-defense might be inspired 
and direct~d b~ the host government, an act of state terrorism. 
And even If ultImately acquitted, the nlarine would have suffered 
collateral ?onsequenc~s of crim~nal prosecutio~ ~ncluding, possibly, 
a long perIod of pretrIal detentIOn under conditlOns and subject to 
treatment :ve would consider cruel and unusual. 
T~e detrImental .effect of such a prospect on the readiness of our 

marInes and secur~ty of~cers ,to provide effective protection in an 
~J?~rgency can. easI~y ~e I~aglned. Weare already asking these in­
uividuais to rIsk theIr hves to protect those under their care. 
Should we a~so ask them to assume the risk of criminal prosecution 
under the CIrcumstances I have just outlined? I submit that we 
should not. And, to repeat, I further submit that considerations 
such B:s these underlie the decision of the international community 
that dIp~omats much have absolute criminal immunity. 

A reVIew of our own experience as a host state over the last 
d~cade h~s .turned. up only one case in which a person entitled to 
dIplo~atIc llD;munlty, the son of an ambassador, used a firearm to 
com!llit a crIm,e. He was required to leave the United States. 
DurIng ap:proxlmately the same period, there have been at least 
two case.s Involving o,:r personnel abroad. In both of those cases, 
prOSe?utlOn for the CrIme took place in the United States rather 
than In the country where the crime occurred. 
~enator SPECTER. In th~ ca.se where the son of a diplomat was re­

qUIred to return home, dId hIS home state prosecute him? 
Mr. MCGOVER;N. I do not know the answer to that question, Sena­

tor .Spe~ter. I WIll ask my colleagues when we come to the question 
perIOd If they know the answer, but I do not know the answer. 
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Senator SPECTER. Well, let us find out now. Anybody know the 
answer to it? It seems to me that it is important if justice was done 
in the case. 

Mr. MALMBORG. I knew that question would appeal to your heart 
because I was agonizing with you when you were trying to pros­
ecute that sailor. No; they did not prosecute. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, I am not surprised. What is the justifica­
tion, Mr. McGovern, for extending diplomatic immunity to the son 
of a diplomat? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Mr. Dalton. 
Senator SPECTER. What diplomatic pursuits does the son engage 

. ? 
InMr. DALTON. The theory, Senator, is that the immunities u~der 
the Convention which are provided to diplo~ats are also pro~l~ed 
to members of the family who are not natIOnals of the rec~lvIng 
state and the reason for that is it is thought that a prosecutIOn of, 
say, ~n ambassador's wife for a crim~ would have the same foreign 
affairs adverse effects as the prosecutIOn of an ambassador. 

Senator SPECTER. Why? 
Mr. DALTON. Why? Mr. McGovern'.s testir~IOny indic~t~d to.yo.u, 

for example, that if one did not have ImmunIty from Crlnlinal JUriS­
diction say for marines that marines might be prosecuted. 

Sena'tor SPECTER. What marines ale you talking about? The ones 
in Lebanon? . 

Mr. DALTON. No. The ones in the Embassy. People who are parts 
of a diplomatic mission who happen to be marines. 

Senator SPECTER. Do marines enjoy diplomatic i.mmunity? . 
Mr. DALTON. Yes. Under article 37(2) of the VIenna Co~ventI?n, 

they are exempt from criminal prosecution in the state In whlCh 
they serve. 

Senator DENTON. So to clarify my previous qu~stion~ then, any 
marine assigned to the Embassy on guard duty IS as Immune as 
any diplomat--

Mr. DALTON. From criminal jurisdiction, yes. 
Senator DENTON [continuing]. 365 days a year, 24 hours a day. 
Mr. DALTON. Yes. . 
Senator DEN'l'ON. Not just insofar as he is or she is performIng 

her duties as an extension of the Embassy staff. 
Mr. DALTON. That appears to be what article 37(2) of the Vienna 

Convention says. " . . 
Senator DENTON. Since "that appears IS used, I wllilook further 

into it or maybe you can, because I would like to get that absolute-
ly clear. . 

Mr. DALTON. All right, Mr. Chairman. We will prOVIde you a 
written paper on this question. . 

Senator DENTON. That will not be necessary. You can gIVe me a 
one sentence if you finally decide it is an absolute dipl~matic iI?: 
munity 24 hours a day regardless of what they are dOlng, I WIll 
accept that. I am not trying to be a pest here.. . 

To add some light on what Senator Specter IS gettIng at about 
whether or not the person was prosecuted. in. his own country and 
to amplify the significance, get at the SIgnIficance of what Mr. 
!\1cGovern is now talking about, we have a report here from the 
British, dated June 12, 1980, which was part of the input to the 
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consideration by Parliament which we referred to earlier and in­
cluded as part of the record. 

They give the following statistics which are pertinent to the 
present context of discussion. They talk about the number of occa­
sions on which persons entitled to diplomatic immunity have es­
caped arrest or prosecution in the period 1974 to 1984, and they 
take four categories of sexual offenses, one category of firearms of­
fense, and then other offenses. 

And I would just, for all of our information, since even the State 
Department officials may not be aware, give you a few excerpts. In 
terms of sexual offenses, taking rape, which happens to be section 1 
of Britain's Sexual Offenses Act of 1956. Rape, there was one case 
in 1977 and one case in 1980. Gross indecency, there was one case 
each in 1974, 1975, 1976, 1977, 1980, 1982, and two cases in 1983. 

Indecent assault: One in 1977, one in 1979, and one in 1984. The 
unlawful possession of a firearm under their Firearms Act of 1968, 
there were two offenses in 1974, one in 1977, one in 1980, and one 
in 1982. 

The assaults, including assaults on individuals, occurred in 1975, 
1976, one each; 1977, two each; 1979, three; 1981, two; 1982, three; 
1983, one; and none on record so far this year. 

Assaults of a police officer: There were two each in 1975, 1976, 
1982, 1983, and one each in the intervening years between 1977 and 
1982. Road traffic deaths by reckless driving, they go into that. 
Reckiess driving, driving under the influence of drink and drugs. 
This averages about 20 a year for every year there. 

And they have 102,000 fixed penalty notices canceled on ground 
of diplomatic immunity between 1974 and 1983. They include 
minor offenses as well as major offenses. 

So we are into an interesting area, particularly when the ruler of 
a. nation gives orders to commit terroristic acts, and I might as well 
say at this point that three solutions you mentioned, closer co­
operation between police and security organizations, use of the 
powers of the receiving state under the Vienna Convention in such 
matters as the size of the missions and the number of buildings en­
joying diplomatic immunity, and third, expulsion from their coun­
tries of known terrorists, appear to me not to satisfy, I admit, the 
one situation in which Qadhafi, and the man were involved. It 
would only take one man, one building, one ruler like Qadhafi, and 
you are going to have some innocent victims, perhaps hundreds of 
innocent victims. 

We have narcotics and nuclear considerations here that are 
brand new, involved with certain Nicaraguans who have undergone 
allegations and attempts to bring them to trial in Canada, ongoing 
now. 

We have just had the Soviet-Swiss involvement with the big 
truck in which they wanted to consider it a diplomatic pouch. I 
think it is about time we look at this thing and we looked at it 
without the sophistication in the true sense of the word which at­
tends diplomatic relations in a more civilized era. 

So the curve ball you guys seem to have thrown here starts off 
with saying you consider the question of amending the Vienna 
Convention a very difficult one but you have not yet taken a posi­
tion on it. 
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Then you. say your position depends on whether or not a tough­
minded assessment of amending it would have a net gain or loss 
from our point of view. And then the curve ball breaks and says 
you do not think it would have a net gain from our point of view, 
and yet the answers you give, in my view, are not appropriate to 
the problem. 

You say that you have serious reservations. Then you say foreign 
governments could retaliate by exposing our diplomatic personnel 
abroad to criminal liability. You mention the self-defense problem 
being different in other tountries. You mention, and all of these 
are good points, about the agency involved which has to look this 
over is a U.N. one which is not likely to come up with a satisfac­
tory answer from our point of view, the International Law Commis­
sion and you are already trying to prev@nt them from a mischie­
vous exercise in which they would liberalize in favor of terrorism 
or whatever the present convention. 

I believe, gentlemen, that much of the liberal! conservative, 
Democratic/Republican, if you will, split as regards our perspective 
on Central America, the Mideast, terrorism in general would disap­
pear, as it should, if we were to have a confrontation legalistically 
about this and expose that which is going on. 

I cannot believe that common sense, common decency, and 
common law would not require the kind of corrections that we 
have in mind, and if they can do what they did in Iran, granted it 
might not be directly relevant in that we may not have had diplo­
matic relations with that revolutionary government, but if Qadhafi 
can be giving the kind of orders he is giving, if Castro can be expe­
diting drug traffic into the United States, which we have proved, if 
Nicaragua is involved in cocaine profits, if one insurgent Commu­
nist group in Columbia is making $100 million a year in drug ex­
tortion . money, and we are fighting to give a few hundred million 
dollars to the entire area down there to protect freedom, let this all 
be known. 

Let us get into whether or not these are good guys down in the 
Sandinista government or whether Bulgaria is that ordinary a 
country or whether she is not a principal dirty player in the dirty 
hardball that the bad guys are playing around the world against 
the United States. 

And you might not see two identical hands in the Washington 
Post, one the United States, one Soviet pushing missiles toward one 
another with the only distinction being the insignia on their 
sleeves. That is absurd. We do not have two equally obnoxious su­perpowers. 

Our country with all its laws is the best one ever to COI!1e down 
the pike by anybody's standard, including the captors I had candid 
conversations with in Vietnam, but they are taking advam,age of 
us, and I agree with Senator Specter when he says we need to take 
aggressive action to show that we understand what our rights are, 
what our citizens' rights are, what the rights of humanity are, and 
that we ought to go ahead and stand up to it rather than continue 
to play tea and crumpets as if we were still dealing with civilized 
nations around the world. 

I am sorry for that interruption, but it is what is in my heart, 
and I wanted it said. 
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Senator SPECTER. Mr. Chairman, if I might just pursue one ques­
tion. I can understand the marines who are on guard duty having 
diplomatic immunity since they are working in furtherance of the 
diplomats there. 

But why the diplomat's son? Why the diplomat's wife? 
Mr. MCGOVERN. I think, Senator, though I frankly admit my own 

rather shallow background in this area, if I could begin to try to 
address your question, I think that one consideration is that th~ 
diplomat's wife and the diplomat's son are as subject to the POSSI­
bility of unfounded and extortionate charges and the abuse of the 
criminal process as is the diplomat himself, and they are a way of 
getting at the diplomat. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, what is the experience on that? Have 
there been any efforts made for unfounded or extortionate charges 
against families, sons, or wives of diplomats? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, as we now have the absolute criminal im­
munity, it is difficult to say what our experience would be because 
it is not possible, consistent with the convention, for such charges 
to be brought, but I think our recent exp~riences, for example, 
newspaper headlines that we have seen recently with rega!d to in­
cidents in the Soviet Union and the roughing up of our dIplomats 
there indicate that, as Senator Denton rightly points out, there are 
countries that do not play the game by the same rules. The coun­
tries, in fact, that use international fora like the United Nations to 
create a system of rules that they clearly int~_n<i to abuse. . 

And I think that there is a very real possibility that by openIng 
up the possibility of criminal prosecution for firearm offenses we 
would see some other countries using the possibility of reciprocal 
restriction of diplomatic immunity to take advantage of the oppor­
tunity to charge our diplomats with unfounded crimes and there­
fore to significantly cut into their ability to effectively represent 
the interests of the United States. 

I think that is just as real a concern and a likely possibility as 
the very real problems that you have pointed out happening in the 
United States. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, Mr. McGovern, I hear you but I cannot 
agree with you. They rough up our diplomats while we observe the 
diplomatic immunity. They are not playing according to any rules 
to favor them. 

When you talk about extortionate demands, public prosecutors, 
as you well know, have to approve a criminal prosecution. Some­
body cannot go out ~nd arrest a diplomat's wife or son i~ Wa~hing­
ton, DC, without gOIng to the U,S. attorney, and there IS a dIspas­
sionate review by a quasi-judicial official. 

How can there be an extortionate arrest of a diplomat's son or a 
diplomat's wife? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Senator Specter, I will frankly say to you I am 
not concerned with the possibility of abuse of that sort occurring by 
the U.S. prosecutorial officials. That is not my concern. My conc~rn 
is that reciprocally we will find those kinds of abuses .0cc~rrlJ:g 
abroad with regard to our diplomats. I do not expect that If thIS bIll 
were put into effect in the United States that we would see pros­
ecutors or judges acting inappropriately. 
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Senator SPECTER. Well, you talk about marines. What is our ex­
perience about marines on Embassy posts firing their weapons? Do 
we have many such cases? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, let me give Mr. Arnold, who is the Princi­
pal Deputy Director of the Office for Combatting Terrorism, the op­
portunity to respond to that question. 

Mr. ARNOLD. Senator, I would like to talk briefly to the previous 
question. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, would you start with my question, and 
then talk to the previous one. 

Mr. ARNOLD. We do not have a large number of incidences of our 
marines using their weapons for any purpose. 

Senator SPECTER. Any? 
Mr. ARNOLD. Any purpose. There have been some. 
Senator SPECTER. How many? 
Mr. ARNOLD. I am not in a position to answer that statistically. 

Maybe Gordon Harvey is, but it is a very infrequent occurrence. 
Senator SPECTER. When was the last one that you recollect? 
Mr. HARVEY. I cannot recall, Senator Specter, a specific incident 

where the marine took a weapon with him when he went into the 
community and used it. 

Senator SPECTER. f·· , what I am concerned about is erecting bo­
geymen, that marinb., ..ire going to be prosecuted for using their 
weapons when we do not have any factual basis for marines having 
used their weapons so that it is going to require some sort of de-
f"'"C:!l:'I ... _ ..... -.;1 ....... 

And I am not persuaded that some foreign nation is going to con­
coct one any more than they will seize somebody without the recip­
rocal issue. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. If I may interject just a moment, Senator, I ap­
preciate your desire to see to it that we are talking about real prob­
lems here and not phantoms. I do not think, though, that we are 
talking about bogeymen. 

The attack upon our Embassy in Tehran, as well as the attacks 
upon our embassies following that incident showed that just as the 
problem of state terrorism is a problem that we are grappling with 
today, one aspect of that problem is the attack upon our diplomatic 
personnel abroad. 

It's almost unprecedented that this sort of thing would have hap­
pened a decade ago, but it is happening now, and I think we can 
anticipate that it is going to happen with increasing frequency. 

Senator SPECTER. But that is precisely the point. They take our 
Embassy in Iran not by way of any reciprocal action because we 
are locking up murderers here, they just do it. They do not need 
any reciprocity excuse to do that, if they choose to. 

Mr. ARNOLD. Senator, that gets us to the much larger problem 
that your bill addresses, and I think we need to discuss that a little 
bit. The true problem here is not the issue of weapons and their 
use or the specific issue of a given violation of privileges extended 
under the Vienna Convention. 

But the basic question is states that choose to go outside the 
normal of international behavior, international laws, if we may be 
privileged to call them that, and behave in an outlaw fashion. 
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I have not yet seen in attempting to deal with this kind of a 
problem a fundamental difference between our basic problem of 
dealing with the criminal element within our own society. 

We first struggle with the issue of how we are going to go about 
getting that person or that group back into line with the norms­
but a state that is resorting to assassination or kidnaping or hos­
tage taking or hijacking act~ of terrorism, a state tha~ is supporting 
acts of international terrOrIsm and among other thIngs uSIng the 
facilities of diplomacy to assist in that activity, or a state that is 
violating diplomatic privileges in a direct way is behaving in an 
outlaw manner. It poses a special kind of challenge to us as a 
democratic society with rules on the protection of civil liberties as 
an international state, a respectable state, seeking therefore to 
maintain the norms of international behavior we are especially 
challenged by this kind of a problem. 

There is not an easy answer to it. We bring to bear all of the 
diplomatic and political sanctions that we can bring to bear in 
order to cause a state that is behaving in this fashion to get back 
in line with the norms. 

If we fail on that, our options are not very good because, unless 
we are prepared to abandon the values and the norms of our insti­
tutions, we are severely limited. I think diplomatic privilege~ in the 
international sense pose a particularly stark example of thIS prob­
lem for us, but it is immensely difficult to deal with it without 
damaging the institution that you know you have an immense in­
vestment in preserving, and I think that's exactly where we are, a 
very difficult problem. 

I very much appreciate the thought and effort that you are put­
ting into trying to deal with it. I do not envy you your task. 

Senator DENTON. Mr. Arnold, we have not begun to paint what 
we consider to be the bigger picture here. You all have several 
times said there is something bigger involved. I think there is 
something bigger involved than we have discussed yet. 

I do not believe the Soviet Union would be foolish enough to call 
upon its surrogates or those over whoJ? it. has influenc.e and ?on­
test or make a big fuss or counterproauctIve effort WhICh derIves 
from trying to correct what happened in London. 

I think they would be fools to do so. I think they know they 
would be fools to do so, and that, to me, knocks the pins out from 
under what you gentlemen are really getting at. 

I do not believe they are that dumb. I think they are much more 
sophisticated in psychological warfare, much more aware that 
world opinion is something which they want to play favorably 
upon. 

They would lose so many allies in the media around the world 
who, in good will, concentrate more upon our own flaws because 
that is the good of journalism which is to force the United States 
toward realization and behavior of the principles our Pounding Fa­
thers laid down, both nationally and internationally. 

And so I do not really fault the media for that, but they have 
gone overboard. They do not rea1i~e how many orders of magnitu~e 
more evil than our flaws have eVIdenced us to be~ at tImes and In 
some ways is this other system which is so reallY.:<~R!;,..e~,,~:e-&s~~p..\I&: 
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survival and the survival of our interests around the world and 
eroding them so much as they have already. 

I do not believe the Soviets would be fool enough and I do not 
believe Libya could make or any other nation could make a big 
case out of tearing the Vienna Convention apart simply because we 
want to stop some nut from going out a window with a machine gun 
on the direct orders of his ruler and blasting people away. I just do 
not see that argument. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Senator Denton, if I could pose what seems to 
me to be a likely reaction of the Soviet Union, if we were to have 
this bill, they may well, for example, have a response which they 
would characterize as being in the same vein, making it unlawful 
for a diplomat to carry a weapon. 

Now, I think that might clearly handicap our people in their 
ability to protect themselves. 

Senator DENTON. But do you not see that the world would not 
buy that? The United States would not buy that. The liberals in 
the United States would not buy that. They would lose ground on 
that. Yes, those tricks are all available to them, but I agree with 
Senator Specter. I t.hink they are bogeymen. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, you are clearly reasonable men who are 
terribly concerned with this problem, and I hope that you will con­
cede that we are both reasonable and equally concerned, and this 
appears to be one upon which reasonable men differ. 

I think that there would likely be that kind of reaction and the 
desire to choose pretexts as occasions arose or as our relations with 
the Soviet Union waxed or waned to accuse our diplomats falsely 
and to abuse them in that respect. 

Senator DENTON. Well, they can already do that, though, Mr. 
McGovern. That is running through everybody's minds. They have 
done that in Iran. They can do it anytime they want to. 

The point is whether or not they can be deterred from it. If we 
give them good reason to desist from doing that in terms of world 
opinion and/or reaction on our part in terms of prosecution within 
this country, then they will stop. They are not after any kind of a 
compassionate justice end. They are after advantage. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I do not disagree with you, Senator, and I take 
the point that Senator Specter made that it is always possible that 
an outlaw nation will do something of this sort anyway, and some 
already have. 

But we have been able to insist on those occasions that they were 
clearly acting outside of the law and of the Vienna Convention. If 
we were to give them the opportunity to begin criminal prosecu­
tions, it would be much easier for them to camouflage improper 
conduct under the guise of upholding their internal domestic law, 
and I think that that is a real possibility. 

Senator DENTON. Mr. McGovern, there is a built-in feeling within 
the Senate, some aspects of which I deplore. Let us depart totally 
from the United Nations. We have proposed certain senses of the 
Senate resolutions which are in that direction. To bring to public 
exposure the International Law Commission's trends and thrusts I 
do not think would be bad. 

I think they would have to back down from that. We are taking 
the position that if we do anything that tempts them to get even 
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sillier or meaner, they are going to do it. Therefore, we cannot 
stick up for our just rights. It seems to me that that is it. 

Now, do not take my excitement for indignation agahlst the 
State Department. I admit I do not know, as I said when I started, 
all the ifs, ands, and buts about this, but I am not entirely un­
schooled in this myself in the confrontation between the East and 
West even in its diplomatic aspects. 

I was offered, through the Chief of Naval Operations, the job of 
national security adviser to the President, two or three members of 
which you are very familiar with. Brent Scowcroft was a man I 
would have replaced had I accepted that invitation. I did not accept 
for reasons I will not bore you with. 

But I do believe that we are making an error when we think of 
all the possible things on the horizon that could come up were we 
to take some commonsense action that the entire public of the 
United States and the world, to the degree that they are free to 
express themselves, would agree with. 

I think that is the wrong premise from which to depart. 
Mr. MCGOVERN. I take your point, Senator, and I want to empha­

size again that this administration and the 3tate Department has 
not taken a position on this question and certainly our internal de­
liberations will be and should be influenced by the hearing that 
you have held and the sentiments that you have expressed. 

I feel that it is my responsibility as the lawyer to the State De­
partment to point out some of the problems that might arise, but it 
is very often the case that a lawyer after pointing out some of the 
risks, will find that his client for good reason says, "Fine. Let us go 
ahead and assume those risks. The gain is worth the candle." 

So I simply want to point out to you as I would to my client that 
it is not absolutely clear that if we engage in the process of amend­
ment that we will necessarily find that the final product will be a 
convention that cuts back on privileges and immunities. It might 
be a convention that expands them. 

Senator DENTON. That is a generous statement, and one which is 
characteristic of the good will you are showing here. In return, let 
me say that my mind is still open, too. I am propounding a side 
which I feel, but I do not feel any omniscience in propounding it, 
but I do have a deep feeling that something like what I have been 
saying must be said in consideration of what we are confronting 
there. 

Would you mind going ahead with the remainder of your state­
ment? You were almost finished, and I apologize for our long inter­
ruption. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I will simply summarize by saying that the con­
siderations that we have pointed out make us believe that, on bal­
ance, the system created by the Vienna Convention may well be 
the most consistent with our interests as a global power with repre­
sentation in every corner of the world. 

We believe that the enactment of S. 2771 would weaken those in­
terests, but as I indicated earlier, we want to continue to consult 
with our allies and certainly we consider that among our allies is 
the U.S. Senate, and WB want to have the opportunity to have a 
continuing dialog on this problem as we do on every aspect of inter­
national terrorism, and we look forward to that. 
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That is the end of my statement. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you, sir. 
I am going to defer to Senator Specter. I will submit any furth~r 

questions which I may have in ~riting, but I defer beca~se of ~IS 
extraordinary interest and steppIng out of the normal dutIes WhICh 
are sufficient to keep us all overoccupied. 

I want you to know that I normally defer to the State Depart­
ment. I do not like 535 Secretaries of State, and all of my col­
leagues have heard me say that in closed and open forum. 

But I do believe that this is in the true separation of powers 
something which we both ought to express ourselves on to some 
degree, and I appreciate what you said about still being open­
minded. 

Senator Specter. 
Senator SPECTER. As a legal proposition, would S. 2771 not be 

subject to enactment until the Vienna Convention of 196J was 
modified? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I think as a legal proposition, one could enact 
2771 and it would override our current obligations under the 
Vien'na Convention as the later expression of the legislative will. 

Senator SPECTER. What is the mood of the British Government 
toward modifying the Vienna Convention in the light of ann~unce­
ment which came from the Thatcher government about wantIng to 
do something on this subject? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I believe that the British Government, and I 
have not myself spoken to representatives of the British Govern­
ment at the policy level, but it is my understanding that they have 
this mat.ter under active consideration. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, I know they have it under active consid­
eration, but I would like to know, I think the subcommittee would 
like to know something more than that. Would you make an effort 
to find out what they are thinking about and whether they would 
be receptive to joining with the United States in trying to stop rep­
etitions of the Libyan terrorism which resulted in the murder of 
the policewoman? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Certainly I will. I know that they are probably 
more concerned than any government because they have been the 
victim of the most recent and most shocking incidents of this sort, 
and we will take an opportunity to try to find out with specific re­
spect to the amendment of the convention what their current 
policy position is. 

Mr. Arnold would like to address you for just a moment. 
Mr. ARNOLD. One area that is under active discussion, Senator, is 

that area of what within the existing rules of the Vienna Conven­
tion can a receiving state do through interpretation of its obliga­
tions under the Convention. 

That really is a question that gets to the heart of the issue raised 
by Mr. McGovern when he said t.hat this w:as a special ~ind. of 
problem for international cooperatIOn. But WIth a conv~ntIOn. lIk.e 
this or with an international institutional framework lIke thIS, If 
you do not have the active, willing support of a large number of 
states, you just do not get anywhere. 

But if we were in agreement, a large number of states, that the 
obligations of the receiving state are more restrictive than they 
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h.ave up to .now been interpreted, that might go a good step in the 
rIght dIrectIOn. 
Sen~t?r SPECTER. What are you talking about-the obligations of 

a receIvIng state? What do you mean? . 
M~. AR~0I:D. I think lawyers can talk better to this than I can, 

but I~ prIn~Iple., what I am saying is, every state has a view of 
what Its oblIgatIOns ar~ u~der this convention, and mostly we are 
agreed on wha~ our oblIgatIOns c~l1ectively as a community are. 

But w~at thIngs such as the People's Bureau" case in London 
are ~ausIng many governments to do is examine whether or not 
~pecIfically they s~oul~ not be more conservative in the way they 
Interpret these oblIgatIons, and I think that is an active question. 

Senator SPECTER. What are you talking about? You are going to 
prosecute somebody who terroristically murders a policewoman? 

Mr. f\RNOLD. I ~o not think that kind of a case is probably easier 
to arrIve at a VIew than the great majority of cases that Mr 
McGovern has talked about. . 

Senator SPECTER. Well, what is your view of that case? 
Mr. ARNOLD. I do not think in anybody's view there is a question 

that that was a violation of diplomatic privilege. It was. 
S~nat~r .SPECTER. Well, then, why not change the rules of diplo­

matIC prIvIlege so that we do not permit that kind of a murderer to 
leave the receiving state? 

. Mr. ARNO~D., Then you have to change the basic rules on immu­
nIty from crImInal prosecution which is the center it seems to me 
of Mr. McGovern's main comments, ' , 

Mr, MCGOVE~N, ~enator Specter, Mr, Arnold was talking about 
the effort that IS gOI~g o? and should continue to go on to examine 
the VI,enna ConventI,on In ~erms of our current practices under it, 
and :"'1th regard to tIghtenIng up, perhaps, under the Vienna Con­
ventIOn--

Senator SPECTER. Like what? 
. Mr. MCGOVERN. ,Well, I recognize the pertinence of your ques­

tIOn, ,and I. was gOIng to ,suggest that one thing that is explicitly 
mentIOned In the economIC summit declaration is the size of diplo­
matic missions, 

Now, I think that there may well be in some quarters the feeling 
that the sending state can say how many people they want to have 
a,nd that t~ey !ir~ the sole and only proper judge of the appropriate 
SIze of theIr nUSSIOn. 

Senator SPECTER. I understand that. 
Mr .. Arnold, is that what you were talking about by a more con­

servatIve approach by the receiving state? 
. Mr. ARNOLD. That is one subject, but that need not be the end of 
It, and I do not think it will be. 

Senator SPECTER. I do not consider that kind of a modification to 
go very far at all. What is another illustration? 

Mr .. MCGOVER~. W~ll, if I could first explain why I think that 
that kInd of modIficatIOn may have some bite here--
~enator SPECTER. Well, would you first anuwer my question? I am 

gOIng to have to go soon. I do not really feel, gentlemen that we 
are r~ally getting down to the basic kind of a problem' we have 
here In terms of where you stand on it or what the factual basis is 
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for your concern. What other alternatives do you have beyond lim-
iting the size of the mission? . 

Mr. MCGOVERN. As the summit declaratio~ pOInted out, you c~n 
have better intelligence sharing among ~~tIons a~ to people wLo 
have created problems in one of the receIvIng natIOns In the past. 

Senator SPECTER. What else? 
Mr. MCGOVERN. You can keep out known troublemakers, for ex­

ample. 
Senator SPECTER .. What else? . h 
Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, I think there are a number of ~hIngs t at 

are under consideration, and I.would be ~ost happy If, perhaps, 
our office for combating ter~orIsm could. gIve the Senate or you, 
Senator, a briefing on that pOInt at so:r;ne time. . . 

Senator SPECTER. Are you suggesting that IS confidential and 
cannot be discussed now? . 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I think there are some of t~e thIngs that we are 
doing that should not be discussed in open seSSIOn, yes. 

Senator SPECTER. What factual basis is there for the concern 
which you have expressed repeatedly here th~t ~hould we take 
action like 2771, that there :would be some retah~t~on? by some for­
eign nations? Is there anything more than Suppo~ItIon. . 

Mr. DALTON. I think, Senator, if you look at Int~rnatIOnal prac­
tice as it really is, states using the Vienna C~mveI?-tIOn persona n<?n 
grata diplomats who are doing improper thmgs In the country bn 
which they are assigned. Somehow or other there seems to e 
within the next 6 weeks in a cas~ in whi~h t?-e other country finds 
an occasion to get rid of the sendIng state s dIplo~ats. . 

So there is a certain amount of tit-for-tat deSI;>lte the rules In t~e 
Vienna Convention, and on getting rid of the diplomat, the rule In 
the Vienna Convention is sufficiently broad so you can do that, so 
that you can basically send the diplomat home for any ~ea.son. 

We send a diplomat home when he misbehaves, an~ It IS not un­
common that reciprocally a foreign state sends a dIplomat home 
just for policy reasons. 

Senator SPECTER. OK. I can understand that you would then say 
that if we acted against a murderer that they would; .or are you 
then saying that, because of that and that alone, that. If we acted 
against a murderer that they would frame one of our dIplomats for 
murder? . . th t 

Mr. DALTON. No; I am not saYIng that. I am sayIng a 
there---- .. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, do you have any b~SIS for expecting 
action by a foreign government on our prosecutIOn of a murderer 
than their expelling someone for no cause when we have expelled 
someone for just cause? . . d 

Mr. DALTON. I think that states are sensitive abou~ certaIn k~n s 
of activity that affect the state that may be commItted by dIplo­
mats. I mean, we are not concerned, say, abo~t I?urder or your hy­
pothetical is concerned about murder. Your bIll IS concerned about 
the use of firearms. ... . 

The roles in the Vienna ConventIOn on recIprocIty do .not reqUIre 
that a state that believes its interests may ~e affecte~ In that way 
has to change its law or is free to change ItS law wIth respect to 
firearms. 
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It can be free to derogate in another manner from the Vienna 
Convention. There may be kinds of crimes that a state might 
decide it wished to change its law and make an exception to the 
Vienna Convention in the same way in which you want to change 
your law in respect of firearms being used in the commission of a 
felony .. 

Senator SPECTER. So a Western diplomat who wore a double­
breasted suit could be imprisoned for life? 

Mr. DALTON. I think that most persons who conduct criminal and 
international affairs are more inventive, Senator. 

Senator SPECTER. Give me an example. 
Mr. DALTON. Well, you will recall at the time of the seizing of the 

Embassy in Iran that the Iranians said that they were going to 
prosecute members of the Embassy staff, and that case, as you will 
recall, the United States took to the International Court of Justice. 

The Iranians came in and said, "Well, the Vienna Convention 
does not apply, and this is a matter of fundamental concern to the 
state and we can prosecute these people." The Court said the 
Vienna Convention did apply, that diplomats were immune and it 
did not matter what crime you accuse them of, they were immune 
under the Convention and could not be prosecuted, and the court 
said that unanimously. 

Senator SPECTER. The question was, what would be an example of 
a foreign nation responding to our prosecuting a murder by some 
change in their criminal law to prosecute an American diplomat? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. I think--
Senator SPECTER. I would like to have an answer to the question. 
Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, I am about to try to give one, Senator. I 

think an example would be spying. I think that many nations 
would say that the gravest crime against the integrity of the nation 
is espionage and would likely try American diplomats in foreign ju­
risdiction on charges of spying. 

And, of course, we read very frequently in the newspapers that 
exactly those sorts of charges are made against American diplo­
mats in Eastern bloc nations. I think that they might-for exam­
ple, the charges made against American diplomats in Russia re­
cently that by talking to dissidents that they were acting against 
the security of the state. 

Senator SPECTER. Are our diplomats always accorded diplomatic 
immunity when a foreign government brings a charge of spying? 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Yes. 
Senator SPECTER. Is there any case where a U.S. diplomat had 

been prosecuted for spying? 
Mr. MCGOVERN. I am not aware of any case where that charge 

has been brought in the courts of another nation against an Ameri­
can diplomat. But, as Mr. Arnold points out to me expUlsions, per­
sona non grata, is a common response to that kind of perceived 
problem. 

Senator SPECTER. And expelled? 
Mr. MCGOVERN. And expeUed. 
Senator SPECTER. Well, I would think that if you are concerned 

about reciprocal action by the foreign governments that if they are 
to stay reciprocal, they would be dealing with cases involving a 
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firearm, involving murder or assault and battery or aggravated as­
sault and battery or assault with intent to kill. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. If they were to stay completely reciprocal, they 
would be. I do not think that it is necessarily the case that they 
would be completely reciprocal. 

Senator DENTON. If the Senator would yield, I believe the Soviet 
Union would have a lot more to lose, and the other nations which 
have diplomats-including all over the United Nations-that are 
truly conducting espionage and other types of activity not covered 
by their formal missions than we would, if they were to get into 
that kind of a ballgame. That is what I cannot understand in your line of reasoning. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Well, it is a high-risk game, and I do not know 
how they would come out on that. It is very hard to predict. The 
Soviet Union's behavior sometimes is much more predictable than 
some of their client states who are real freelance artists as you rec­
ognize-howa North Korea might react, how some other state that 
gets its directions ultimately from the Soviet Union might react is 
a little harder to predict and causes me somewhat more concern. 

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. . 
Senator DENTON. I do not think we have formal diplomatic rela­

tions with North Korea. So I do not know about the effect on the 
diplomats there. I would say that they are more responsive. This is 
my feeling from what I know about it. I would say the North Kore­
ans are more responsive to Soviet suggestions than, say, Libya 
might be, although we know that there is an East bloc gentleman 
in charge of their intelligence operation, Marcus Wolff. 

I guess Mr. Arnold knows some of this stuff, but the thing that 
drives me up the wall is the interrelationship of all of these factors, 
diplomatic, terroristic, the possibility of nuclear war, limited war, 
all the disguised aggressions that take place in the world, they are 
all tied up together, and I tend to rebel at such a deference being 
extended on the basis of possible, theoretically possible, postula­tions. 

I agree they are possible. I just think, and I agree with your 
major thesis that we should do this one way or another depending 
on whether it is a net gain or loss to us. But in that consideration, 
I think we should not just deal only with these possibilities in the diplomatic area. 

I think there is much more involved. I think personally that 
since about 1970 the United States has shown the world, to our det­
riment, that we are not aware of what our interests are, and what 
needs to be done to protect them, and that that has led to a great 
deal of problems not only with our enemies but with many of our friends. 

And this would be an example where, although it might be sym­
bolic, the United States wo~ld have a just cause and in spite of rec­
ognized dangers, the risk, in my view, would be in our favor. 

The overall rolling of the dice would favor a favorable outcome 
rather than unfavorable. And that is still my belief. 

I wanted to let you all know and get in the record that we invit­
ed Libyans to testify at these hearings, for example. If they want to 
threaten this or that, they could have come. We invited the Libyan 
U.N. mission in New York, and they did not respond. I will be 
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asking Dr. Sicker, o';!r next witness, and Senator Specter says he 
has o leave. I am gomg to have to stay and conduct the rest of the 
hearmg, S~nator Specte~, th,,;t is :v!,-y I am submitting some of ~ese questIOns for pro S,cker m ~rItmg. He is a student of Qadha­
fi s psyche, an? I wIll be askmg hun if he will shed some expertise 
on wh:,t he thmks of Qadhafi, how he fits into this thing and what 
!'-e b~lIeves about the consequences were we to implement this leg­IslatIve proposal. 

. We all.shou~d be an?' I do ~ot s~e how we can be unemotionally 
mvolved m tIus quest.lOn WhICh. fmds us at disadvantages around 
the. world, such as AfrIca, the MIdeast, Latin America, a position in 
WhICh we have never found ourselves. 

I believe that we have a tremendous danger pending in terms of 
What . could be a greatly changed military situation in Central 
AmerIca If ~e do no~ do the right things, things which the State 
Department IS proposmg that we do, and the Kissinger Commission 
proposed that we do, and the President is proposing that we do. 

Yo.u do not. have to hear what I have heard on the Senate floor 
and m commIttee as we discuss these things. If you did, perhaps 
you co~ld evaluate better the proposal I made to let us bring this 
all ou~ m !he open. Let Us go ahead and make an issue of this. I do 
not tlnnk .'t would poison OUr diplomatic fate, but it might shed re­
freshmg .I~ht on what the United Nations is, what the internation­
al. commISSIon you referred to is, and What is going on in Colombia NIcaragua, and so on. , 

Thank y~u very much, gentlemen, for coming this morning. We 
hope you WIll respond to any written questions we may send to yOU 
",?-d fee~ free to, you know, if yOU think you have something that :vul 

enlIghten me or dispel any of my concerns or make me more 
mformed so we Can more intelligently approach this' please feel 
free to tell me as you have candidly done today. ' 
. And I thank you very much for your kind testimony this morn­Ing. 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Thank you, Senator. 
. Senator DENTON. My next witness is Dr. Sicker, Dr. Martin SI~ker of t!,-e Center for International Security here in Washington. 

H,s ~h.D. Is/rom th~ new School for Social Research in New York. 
. Pr,or to h~s assum,:"g the directorship of the Center for Interna­

tlOnal.SecurItr, Dr. SIcker spent 25 years with the Federal Govern­
ment In a varIety of senior positions. 

We are V?ry appreciative of his Willingness to testify today. Wel­
come, Dr. SIcker, If you have an opening statement, sir. 

STATEMENT OF DR. MARTIN SICKER, DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR 
INTERNATIONAL SECURITY, WASHINGTON, DC 

pro SICK.ER. Thank yoU very much, Mr. Chairman. I have a very 
brIef opemng statement. My name is Martin Sicker, and I am di­
rect?r of the Cent~r for International SeCUrity. The center is a non­
partIsan, nonprofIt educati?nal organization whose purpose is to 
mf?r!" the publIc on problems related to international security POlICIes. 
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We have been giving attention for som.e time to the incr.easing 
use of state-sponsored terrorism as an mstrument of polIcy by 
states promoting revolution, subversion, and insurrection. 

Because of Libya's prominence as a practitioner of state terror­
ism the center has been publishing a monthly called "Focus on 
Libya," which examines very closely Libya's pro~y relatio?-ship 
with the Soviet Union and its role as a force for regIOnal and Inter­
national destabilization. 

The bill S. 2771 under consideration by the committee, which, 
in effect, proposes ~ revision t? art~c~e 31 of the. Vienn~ 90n-yention 
of 1961 dealing with diplomatIc prIvIleges and ImmunItIes, IS most 
timely and appropriate. . " . " 

While the bill if enacted Into legIslatIOn, wIll not In Itself affect 
the Course of st~tes bent on the practice of terrorism, it will direct 
the world's attention to the recognition that the United States, for 
one, is no longer willing to. accept passively the su~version. and dis­
tortion of the rules of comIty that have governed InternatIOnal re­
lations for centuries. 

Indeed if the current patterns of International behavior of coun­
tries lik~ Libya, Cuba, Iran, Nicaragua, Bulgaria, and the Soviet 
Union are permitted to continue unoPl?osed in twistin~ the ~ccept­
ed norms of state relations to meet theIr goals, the entIre edIfice of 
international law will be undermined. 

A particular case in point is that of Liby~ whose e&"regious viola­
tion of diplomatic norms in London on AprIl 17 of thIS ye~r result­
ed in the killing of a London policewoman and the woundu?-g of 11 
Libyan exiles who were demonstrating peacefully outsIde the 
Libyan Embassy. 

This incident along with others involving the use of Embassy 
personnel with diplomatic immunity to terrorize Libyans opposed 
to the regime of Colonel Qadhafi is but one aspect of a pat~ern of 
disregard for international law that makes a mockery of It as a 
basis for state relations. 

In a speech broadcast over Libyan radio on March 28 of this 
year, Colonel Qadhafi announced to the world his unilateral delimi­
tation of the applicability of international law. 

He stated, and I quote, "We consider all the positive and neg~­
tive interactions, be they military or peaceful, from the AtlantIc 
Ocean to the Arab Gulf," that is what we normally know as the 
Persian Gulf, "internal, local, and civil interactions to which no 
condition of international law applies. If a war OCcurs between 
Libya and Egypt then international law on war does not apply," end quote. 

Thus as far as Libya is concerned, the entire vast region of 
North Africa and the Middle East constitutes but a single Arab 
Nation. Anything occurring in .this r~gion, whet~er in Mor09co, 
Sudan, Israel, Lebanon, or SaudI ArabI.a falls outSIde the purvIew 
of the world community and is not subject to the rules of Interna-
tionallaw. . 

Although no other country of the regi?n .has a~reed to such u;mfi­
cation as far as Qadhafi is concerned, It IS of lIttle matter. LIbya 
arrog~tes the right to do what it wills in this region, presumab~y 
also to treat anyone opposed to Qadhafi the same way as hIS 
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Libyan opponents are treated, whether in Tripoli and Benghazi or in London. 

The passage of S. 2771 would constitute a step, albeit a small 
one, in making it more difficult for the leaders of terrorist states 
such as Libya to achieve their barbaric purposes by abusing the 
conventions adopted by civilized nations. 

Thank you. 

Senator DENTON. Thank you very much, Dr. Sicker. I must say 
my own persuasions are very much in line with yours at this point. 
Could you tell us what the requirements and qualifications are for 
one to be a Libyan representative in a "People's Bureau" as op­
posed to a Libyan Embassy? 

Dr. SICKE~. Since· Libya was converted from the Libyan Arab So­
cialist RepUblic to the Libyan Arab Jamahiriyah, which is an origi­
nal term conjured up by Qadhafi meaning the state of the masses, 
there are no Libyan Embassies any longer. And so what were pre­
viously Libyan Embassies are all now People's Bureaus. 

The qualifications to be a Libyan diplomat or a member of the 
People's Bureau is increasingly becoming simply a devotion to the 
regime, a willingness to carry out Qadhafi's orders. This has helped 
account, in recent years, for the increasing defection of Libyan dip­
lomats all over the world who have taken advantage of their posi­
tion of being outside Libya to defect and join the opposition move­ments. 

Senator DENTON. So they have renamed them but they also 
assume unto themselves such abusive prerogatives as the ones you 
mentioned with respect to immunity from international law. 

Dr. SICKER. Absolutely. 
Senator DENTON. A radio broadcast from Cairo last week reports 

Abd AI-Hamid AI-Bakkush, the Libyan Liberation Organization 
Secretary General and former Prime Minister, as saying that he 
has received information that Muammar Qadhafi's regime is plan­
ning a series of executions at home, assassinations abroad, and ter­
rorist acts mainly against the Embassies and airline offices of 
Sudan and the United States. 

AI-Bakkush said Libya is currently recalling all its students 
abroad and that the People's Bureaus in Europe and the United 
States are holding the passports of all students there and ordered 
these students to leave for Libya before Sunday, JUly 15. The stu­
dents will get their passports only at the airport. 

He added that the declared purpose of the students' return is at­
tendance at student conferences to be held there, but it would 
appear the real aim is to trap and physically liquidate the ele­
ments opposed to the regime and those whose loyalty to the regime is suspect. 

Plans are also being drawn up for the assassination of those who 
refuse to return. Do you place any credibility on Mr. AI-Bakkush's allegations? 

Dr. SICKER. I would place a great deal of credibility on them. As 
is well known, Qadhafi has been persecuting students and Libyan 
exiles abroad for many years. But, since the assassination attempt 
of May 8 of this year, Qadhafi has reached a new stage of panic in 

. terms of his personal security within Libya. 
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The situation basically is that Qadhafi is not concerned about an 
uprising in Libya in and of itself, because of the nature of the to­
talitarian control he has over the state. What he primarily is con­
cerned about, and this was reflected in the event that took place on 
May 8, is a combination of outside Libyans being able to mobilize 
opposition forces within Libya and jointly attacking him. 

This is where he considers his greatest vulnerability to lie, and 
so he pays great and very serious attention to the outside opposi­
tion. Until now it hr ,'ust been a question of terrorizing them for 
the sake of establishir. . ds preeminence in Libya. 

Since the May 8 inc .. ~t, he is seriously concerned about the or­
ganizationa 1 capability 'he Libyan exiles to mount an overthrow 
of his regime. And so .l.,vould put a great deal of stock in Bak­
kush's statement, because it reflects the reality. 

There are numerous Libyan leaders who are currently under 
death sentence in absentia who would be very happy to see and 
participate in Qadhafi's being overthrown. The threat thus be­
comes very real for him. 

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Chairman, let me ask one question of Dr. 
Sicker. What is your view of the risk of retaliation? Do you think 
that that should deter us from taking an appropriately tough stand 
by way of imposing obligations on murdering terrorists, not to let 
them out of the country like the United States or Great Britain? 

Dr. SICKER. Senator, are you speaking specifically in terms of 
Libya, for example? 

Senator SPECTER. Well, you heard the testimony of the State De­
partment. 

Dr. SICKER. Yes. 
Senator SPECTER. Do you think that the objectives that could be 

obtained by stopping murderers like Libyans in Great Britain 
would outweigh the potential disadvantage to our own diplomats 
abroad? 

Dr. SICKER. I do not agree with the State Department's expressed 
views at all. I think that the prospect for retaliation would depend 
entirely upon a whole range of other factors. 

If we take Libya as a specific example, let us say that the inci­
dent in London occurred here and the bill was enacted and we 
prosecuted one of the Libyan diplomats. Before Qadhafi would at­
tempt to conjure up a similar type of case to frame one of the 
American diplomats, he would have to take into consideration 
what further retaliatory actions might be taken by the United 
States, actions which could be considerable. . 

In fact, the only country in a position to retaliate in kind might 
possibly be the Soviet Union, and I think, as Senator Denton point­
ed out, they would have much more to lose by that than anyone 
else. 

I do not believe that any of the smaller countries can simply 
treat this as an independent act because there are other things 
that the United States could do. In other words, it could start a 
cycle of retaliation at which even Qadhafi would balk. 

Qadhafi, for example, is extremely solicitous of American corpo­
rations working in Libya because his economy is dependent upon 
them. If he were to believe that some sort of outrageous act in 
Libya against American diplomats might lead to the U.S. Govern-

> \ « .. ! 
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ment or the Congress insisting that some of the oil companies or 
construction companies that are upholding the Libyan economy ac­
tually cease operations, that would be a far greater punishment 
than the mere sacrifice of one of his devotees. 

And I am convinced he would sacrifice his Embassy people very 
readily without going to that kind of extreme. 

Senator SPECTER. Thank. you very much, Dr. Sicker. 
Mr. Chairman, that is the only question I have. It seems to me 

that is the central point that the State Department has brought up 
today. They do not disagree with the approach of S. 2771 as a 
~atter of principle. They are just concerned, really, about retalia­
tion,. and I wanted to g(et that view from Dr. Sicker in his capacity 
as dIrector of the Center for International Security, and in view of 
the lateness of the hour, that is the only question I have. 

I thank you, Dr. Sicker. 
Senator DENTON. I want to establish my own agreement with the 

two of you on that question of whether or not at the present time I 
believe that the loss would outweigh the gain were we to proceed 
as we proposed. I agree with the two of you on that. I think that 
there. would be more gain than loss although it is a far-ranging 
questIOn. 

I an: still open to thought about it. One thing that was present in 
my ~Ind during the course of this hearing this morning, it may be 
that It would be desirable to deal with this vis-a-vis Libya alone 
ra~her than some approach such as we are taking, but I cannot 
thInk of a way that would be as symbolically indicative of the U.S. 
righteous indignation and determination to protect itself from such 
other abuses. 

We have other nations who might become like Libya. The rule of 
the jungle is already too applicable out there again. So I am still 
persuaded that the way we are proceeding is correct. 

I want to thank you for your patience, Dr. Sicker, in waiting. We 
will be looking forward to and hoping you acqrtiesce in our request 
that you serve us in a consultative capacity·---

Dr. SICKER. I will be very pleased to do so. 
Senator DENrroN. For the remainder of the time we pursue this 

matter. 
I want ~o thank you, Senator Specter, again. I used to be on your 

~ub~ommittee, and I believe I still am. With our respective duties it 
IS dIfficult even to go to another fellow's subcommittee meeting, 
and you see how many are here besides yourself this morning. 

This is very unfortunate because the Senate body needs to know 
what goes on at this subcommittee's hearings, not because I am in 
charge of it, because the subject is so tremendously important. 

Senator SPECTER. Senator Denton, I wanted to stay throughout 
the entire hearing and indicate my respect and admiration for the 
work that you are doing, because we do all have so many responsi­
bilities. 

I join you in thanking Dr. Sicker. It is like the story of the politi­
cal spea~er who was called upon very, very late in the evening and 
at the time he was called upon there was only one person left in 
the audience. He said, ttl want to thank you very much for remain­
ing to hear my speech." The audience member stood up and said, 
"Do not thank me. I am the next speaker." [Laughter.] 

<> 
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Senator DENTON. Well, your position will be different next time. 
We will bring you on early. Thank yo'! very I?-uch. Thanks for the 
interest of the people that appeared thIS mornIng. 

This hearing stands adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 11:52 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned at the 

call of the Chair.] 
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FIREARM FELONIES BY FOREIGN DIPLOMATS 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 21, 1984 

U.S. SENATE, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SECURITY AND TERRORISM, 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:12 a.m., in room 
SD-226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeremiah Denton 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Also present: Senator Specter. 
Staff present: Joel A. Lisker, chief counsel and staff director; 

Gerald Everett, congressional fellow; and Fran Wermuth, chief clerk. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JEREMIAH DENTON, A U.S. 
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ALABAMA 

Senator DENTON. Good morning. This hearing will come to order. 
Justice Goldberg just announced or remarked, as he gave me the 

privilege of meeting him, this hearing OCcurs in the contemporary 
context of the bombing yesterday of the U.S. Embassy annex in 
Beirut. There is a lot going on in the terrorist field which we have 
not caught up with in terms of legislation, in terms of awareness, 
in this country. Until we do, we are going to be subjected to the 
intimidation, to the losses in interest, be they strategic, economic, 
or psychological, which have been visited upon us so far. That is going to increase. 

r do not like the tendency the day after for newspapers such as 
the Washington Post to say immediately the Embassy was inse­
curely guarded, we have got to pull out our Ambassador, and so on. 
r think that is just the kind of head in the sand, not to mix a meta­
phor, but Hchicken" reaction that terrorists want. They are just en­
couraged to increase their activities because their type of psycho­
logical slant, brutalities, brutal warfare, is working. 

The carnage has to stop and the best way to make it stop is for 
the United States to send clear and convincing messages to terror­
ists around the world that their actions will no longer be tolerated. 
That message perhaps can best be conveyed by Congress if it passes 
the administration's antiterrorism bills that are currently before it. 

The Senate has almost completed its work on two of the bills im­
plementing legislation for the Montreal Convention 0lt1 Air Piracy 
and the rewards bill for information about terrorism. They have 
been unanimously approved by the Judiciary Committee. The third 
bill, implementing legislation for the National Convention on the 
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Taking of Hostages, was unanimously reported out of the Security 
and Terrorism Subcommittee yesterday. 

In the Senate a sense of bipartisan cooperation has prevailed in 
approaching the issue of terrorism. The same cooperative, biparti­
san i3pirit has prevailed over on the House Foreign Affairs Commit­
tee where Chairman Dante Fascell, a Democrat, and Congressman 
Bill Broomfield, the ranking Republican, have worked hand in 
hand to move the legislation along. 

In general, I am determined as a Senator, and one of my reasons 
for trying to become one was the goal of reachieving bipartisanship 
in matters in which we cannot afford partisanship. We have 
enough issues on which we can choose up sides and split across 
lines of Democrat-Republican, conservative-liberal, but some of the 
~mes we are splitting across now should not be partisan issues. This 
IS one. 

So what is holding the legislation up which is needed for partial 
remedy to this problem? Who is holding the legislation up? Who is 
responsible for bottling up the antiterrorism legislation that this 
country so vitally needs? My information indicates, without a 
doubt, this person is Congressman William Hughes, at the moment 
the chairman of the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Crime. He 
has the bills bottled up in his subcommittee and he will not move 
them out. His committee is the cOID.mittee to which Tip O'Neill 
refers things that he wants indefinitely removed from action and 
this particular subcommittee is serving that purpose at the 
moment regarding these bills. 

And I exhort concerned Americans who do not wish to see such 
partisanship, such derailing of the process of legislative progress, I 
exhort them to call Congressman Hughes, write him, send him a 
wire. His na.lne is William Hughes, 341 Cannon House Office Build~ 
ing, Washillgton, DC ZIP 20515. That is William Hughes, 341 
Cannon House Office Building, Washington, DC 20515. His tele­
phone number is (202) 225-6572. I do not have time to lobby as 
many people on as many issues as I must, and if I did, I do not 
think it would have a particular effect on this gentleman. But 
maybe hearing from some Americans, perhaps not always with me 
in my political philosophy, would impress him. 

This morning's hearing is the second in a series of hearings that 
is being held to consider S. 2771. Senator Specter, who is here this 
morning as a witness, and I introduced this bill in an effort to 
focus attention and consideration on the growing problem of the 
use of terrorist tactics by so-called diplomats who are under the 
protection of the Vienna Convention on diplomatic immunity. 

The double germaneness of our topic this morning derives from a 
press account in this morning's papers indicating that diplomatic 
license plates were on the terrorist van that was used in the bomb­
ing of our Embassy annex in Beirut yesterday. And the van was 
waved on into the Embassy compound because of those diplomatic 
plates. 

I want to welcome my distinguished colleague from the Keystone 
State who, although he is not a member of this subcommittee, has 
seen fit to join with it and with me on addressing this very impor­
tant issue. He has a record of being a tough, aware prosecutor. He 
has certainly become a friend and allied mind and he will be our 
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first witness. I have attended many of his hearings and find him an 
excellent Senator and have enjoyed working with him in his study 
of juvenile crime and the causes thereof and how to remove them. 

We have a particularly distinguished panel this morninf! led by a 
man who is internationally renowned, the Honorable Arthur J. 
Goldb~rg. And he will be followed by Prof. John Murphy. 

Justice Goldberg has served this Nation notably in a number of 
disti?guished roles, i~cluding Secretary of Labor, Supreme Court 
Justice, and Ambassaaor to the United Nations. He was awarded 
~he Presiden~ial Medal of Fr.eedom ~n 1978. He asked this morning 
If he could dIgress perhaps Just a lIttle on something he wants to 
expound on, and I certainly solicit that, Justice Goldberg. What­
ever .you care to observe here in this chamber you will be gracing 
us wIth. 

Professor Murphy of the Villanova University School of Law is a 
recognized specialist in international legal affairs, having served in 
the State Department's legal adviser's office and having lectured 
on the subject not only at Villanova, but also at Kansas University, 
Georgetown, Cornell, and the Naval War College. He is the coedi­
tor of "Studying Legal Aspects of International Terrorism," a study 
conducted by the American Society of International Law under the 
auspices of the State Department. And he is the author of a book 
entitled "The United Nations and the Control of International Vio­
lence," recently published in 1982. Professor Murphy currently 
serves .as a consultant to the American Bar Association's Standing 
CommIttee on Law and National Security and is a consultant on 
international terrorism for the Department of State. 

.Senator Specter, if you will permit me, before proceeding as a 
~Itness, I would like to enter into the hearing record a statement, 
In support of S. 2771, by the Honorable William Broomfield the 
distinguished Representative from the 18th District of Michigan. 
As mentioned, Congressman Broomfield serves ably in the House of 
Representatives as the ranking minority member of the House For­
eign Affairs Committee and of its Subcommittee on International 
Security and Scientific Affairs. 
. Congressman Broomfield has introduced in the House a compan­
~o? measure to S. 2771, H.R. 5928. He, unfortunately, is unable to 
JOIn us today to present his testimony firsthand, but I commend 
him ,for the leader~hip h~ has shown on this issue. His leadership is 
partIcularly meanIngful In view of his long and distinguished serv­
ICe of nearly a quarter of a century on the Foreign Affairs Commit­
tee. 

So, without objection, I will enter that into the record. 
[The prepared statement of Congressman Broomfield follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM S. BROOMFIELD 

ThaI?-k you" Se~~tor Denton, for the opportunity to enter for the record testimony 
regardIng thIS CrItIcal problem, the use of firearms by foreign diplomats to commit a 
felony. As you know, I recently introduced a companion resolution in the House, 
H.R. 5928. I share your deep concern about this timely issue. This is one of the 
many manifestations of the ugly phenomenon of terrorism. Now is the time to 
punish diplomats who use firearms. They should not be allowed to get away with 
cold-blooded murder anywhere in the world. 
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Although I regret the fact that this legislat~on is even d~lessa7' I ~~re beb~ 
deeply concerned in recent years about the routme abuse of Ip oma IC PrlVI eges 
some foreign countries. . d d' th S te and 

The legislatif'n which Senators Denton and Specter mtro uce I~ e er:a t . 
I . t duced in: the House (H.R. 5928) is designed to protect A~erlcans agams ~IO-
le~~ :~ts committed by so-called diplomats. In particular, the bflll ,:ou~d c~~nf~~ti~ 
18 U 't d St t C de and make it unlawful for a member 0 a loreIgn Ip 0, 
missi~~ ~r co~s~laro p~st in the United States entitled to. immunity from cr~minal 
jurisdiction in the United States to use a firearm to comml.t an:y felony·tThe vlOlator 

f this 1'0 osed new law would be punishable by a fin~ or I~prlsonmen . 
o Whil~ o~r Department of State sends Americans of mte~rlty o,verseas to llefref~nt 

at nation many of the foreign diplomats of certam natlOns ~re a. 0 0 en 
f~~oFv:d in illeg;l and embarrassing activities aroun~ th~ world. EVIdende ~b%hnd~ 
that some foreign governments no longer want theIr dlplomats to con. uc .e!ll 
selves in accordance with the traditional responsibilities, privileges ind {mmurltieS 

rovided b the Vienna Convention. Whi~e our govern.ment scrupu ous Y con orms 
fo the lett~ and the spirit of the conventlon, some naTtihons makt~ a. mockeffed~i;l~~ 
accord. They turn their embassies into armed camps. ey use ell' so-ca 
mats as hired assassins. . b h b ttacked 

The facts s eak for themselves. While a foreign em assy as ~ever een a 
and violated here in America, the Iranians sacke~ our embassy m lehdab and leld 
our di lomats captive for 444 days. In 1979, the LIbyans penetrate an urne our 
facilit~ in Tripoli. Fortunately, the American staff escaped unharmed. Mdni of O!l~ 
embassies and personnel abroad have become the target of state-sponsore errons 

at~h:sLibyan Government is also active in pursui~g ~ts. oppone~ts a~ o~ed Euro~d 
~:rd::~~;Sy;~~:Eib;n~i~eE~~;: ~i:o ~~e:k~t~uf~i~in~~\h;O ar~i~~f Ih~ 
Q dd fi . The tragic murder of a Bntish pohcewoman m on on a e 
:anti;.; :e~~iied the world's attention to ~he fact that ~ome nations' embassies 
function!, terrorist support facilities. That mnocent pUJltC sd~vtnt ~as .:~~~rt; 
Libyan hit man posing as a diplomat. H~ was protect~ y Ip oma IC 1 , 

and left the country with the blood of the mnocentho1 hli handii d the violation 
Diplomatic immunity cannot be a passport to w 0 esa e mur er an . ts h 

of a countr 's laws. Now is the time to protect our own people from terrons w 0 

wear stripfa. pants. After our legislat~on ~elcomes .tfb la,!", httythp~~f~~Y b~~-~f}~er~ 
diplomats who use a firearm to commIt a Ie ony WI e,ng . It' ·t 
is a small but important step along the long road stoppmg terronsm. men s your 
support. 

Thank you. 
Senator DENTON. Senator Specter, will you proceed at your con-

venience. 

STATEMENT OF HON. ARLEN SPECTER, A U.S. SENATOR FROM 
THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA 

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairma~. At th;e 
outset, I commend you, Senator Dento~, for your lea~ership on t1fi~ 
very important s1.bject. The problem IS that ther~ IS not a. su 1 

cient followership to back what you .have been trYIng to do In the 
almost 4 years which you have "i?e.en II?- the Se~ate. . . 

As you have earlier noted, I JOIn WIth you In the Introd~c~lOn of 
Senate bill S. 2771, following the brutal !llurd~r of the Brltl~h po­
licewoman by the Libyans, in conjunc~lOn .wIth a. r~solutlO.n to 
change the Vienna Conventi?ns to re~trlCt dI,Plomatlc: Immut;lIr· } 
testified at the earlier heanng, but In the Int.ervening peno

h 
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time I have had an opportunity to visit the Mld~le East, to ave 
some new observations on the problems of terronsm, and to. have 
done some additional research on this subject which I would ~lke to 
testify about. I shall do so as briefly as I can, because we av~ a 
very distinguished panel led by former Supreme Court JustIce 
Goldberg. 
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For many years, about a quarter of a century, I have been con­
cerned with fighting criminals and terrorists who are international 
criminals. They must be dealt with as criminals, and I think they 
can be dealt with effectively as criminals to deal with those who 
are perpetrators and to catch them, to incarcerate them, to punish 
them, and to deter other criminals, because that's the way our 
system works, and it can work in the international field as well, 
although there are some unique problems because of fanaticism 
which grips some of the international criminals known as terror­
ists. 

We have been on notice about the problems which blew up in our 
face yesterday. We had notice in early 1983 when our Embassy in 
Beirut was attacked and this was a subject of a hearing by the Ap­
propriations Subcommittee dealing with the State Department, 
which occurred in April 1983. At that time the subcommittee, 
chaired by Senator Laxalt with Secretary of State Shultz present, 
volunteered to the Secretary of State that they would back addi­
tional funding to whatever extent it was necessary; that we be­
lieved that our Embassies were an extension of U.S. territory and 
that they ought to be protected by the United States. I made that 
volunteer statement backed by Senator Rundman and others on 
that subcommittee. It is a matter of utmost urgency that followup 
action be taken on it. 

It is not necessary to chronolog what has occurred from the 
attack on the Embassy in early 1983 and the October 23d attack on 
the Marine barracks and the events of yesterday, but I have ob­
served, in a trip in August to the Mideast, the horrible impact of 
terrorism as it afflicts that arena of the world more acutely than 
any other. 

It is my concern that terrorism will proliferate beyond the Mid­
east to the worldwide picture and that an enormous concern is to 
have nuclear power, bombs in the hands of the terrorists, more so 
perhaps than the problems concerning the potential confrontation 
between the Soviet Union and the United States. 

I was in Cairo on the day that President Mubarek made his stat­
ments about the terrorism on the mining of the Red Sea and met 
with the President on that subject as part of the discussion of the 
problems of the Mideast. Terrorism is the No. 1 problem of the 
Mideast which is stopping negotiations and a resolution of the 
problems which exist between Israel and the Arab Nations. 

I observed it in my discussions with King Hussein, who is unwill­
ing to take the lead at the present time without authorization or 
consultation from the PLO, who really should not be a part of ne­
gotiations, because they are avowed, announced terrorists, but 
King Hussein has to recollect the assassination of his own grandfa­
ther when he was a teenager and at present is reluctant to take 
the lead lest he fall victim to assassination as Anwar Sadat did and 
Beshir Gemayel did. 

In talking to the Saudi leadership, there is an overcloud of con­
cern there about terrorism. They payoff, plain blackmail, the PLO 
and tile Syrians to avoid the problems of terrorism. They are un­
willing to move forward, as they should, in a leadership role. So 
terrorism is really preventing negotiations in the Mideast today. 
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When I had the opportunity to meet with the Syrian Foreign 
Minister, we discussed the issue of the Lebanese-Israeli border, 
which again is an issue of terrorism. The Israelis have announced a 
change of position. They are prepared to withdraw from Syria uni­
laterally even if Syria does not withdraw from Lebanon, but they 
are not prepared to do so if the border is insecure. 

There is precedent on the Syrian-Israeli border for a demilita­
rized zone, a zone free of terrorism. It has worked since 1973. And I 
asked the Syrian foreign minister the fundamcatal question, why 
not put into effect what has been on the Syrian-Israel border on 
the Lebanese-Israel border. He said it is different. 

After about 20 minutes of discussion the difference was that the 
Syrians are not interested in solving that problem. But it is a prob­
lem of terrorism. That is the way of life in the Mideast, and we saw 
it again yesterday. 

I believe, Mr. Chairman, that we can take some specific steps 
against terrorism in a concrete way to deal with the problem. Two 
of the matters are on the agenda here, S. 2771 and the change in 
the Vienna Conventions, so that we can prosecute people like the 
Libyans who murdered the British policewoman. And we can go 
beyond that and prosecute others who may be involved. 

If the chief of state of Libya is involved-and I am not saying he 
is, but it is a matter to be investigated-he, Qadhafi, can be respon­
sible for the activities of the Libyans he knows participate, acqui­
esces on a regular standard of criminal responsibility, because 
others than the man who pulled the trigger may be responsible; co­
conspirators or directors may be responsible as well as the person 
who pulls the trigger. 

Since our first hearing, Mr. Chairman, I have been researching 
the subject, my staff and I, working with your staff, and believe 
that there is good precedent for a definition of an international 
crime of terrorism by analogy to the crime of piracy. 

Piracy was defined as an international crime years ago in re­
sponse to a terrible international problem, not a problem as bad as 
terrorism, however. And the law evolved on piracy so that a pirate 
could be prosecuted wherever he was found. Now, tha~ is a funda­
mental deviation from the general criminal law whb~l permits a 
prosecution only in the jurisdiction of the offense. But piracy was 
so serious a pirate could be prosecuted wherever he was found. 

If a pirate can be prosecuted wherever he is found, so should a 
terrorist be prosecutable wherever the terrorist is found. And if a 
pirate or a terrorist may be prosecuted where found, it is my sug­
gestion, Mr. Chairman, that a pirate or a terrorist should be arres­
table wherever they are found. 

There is solid precedent, precedent which may surprise some; it 
frankly surprised me when I started to research this field and 
found that going back as far as 1886, the Supreme Court of the 
United States, in a case called Kerr v. Illinois, approved tactics 
where the State of Illinois kidnaped a man in Peru, charged in an 
Illinois criminal court, and brought him back to Illinois and pros­
ecuted him. That satisfied the requirements of due process of law. 
And no country in the world has more rigorous concepts of due 
process of law than the United States of America and the U.S. Su­
preme Court. 
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That doctrine was upheld in an opinion wri,tt~n by Justice BI~ck, 
well known for his concern about defendants rIghts. It stated In a 
nutshell and worth reading, although I would ~ry not to burden 
this record with court opinions, in the case of FrlSbee v. Warden, at 
page 522, 342 United States Reports: 

This court has never departed from the rule announced in Kerr v. Illinois, that 
the powers of a court to try a person for a crime is not impaired by the fa~t that he 
had been brought in the court's jurisdiction by reason of a forceable abductIOn. 

So that there are ways to deal legally with pirates and with te!­
rorists. And I would suggest to you in a very brief statement th~s 
morning, Mr. Chairman, that ~he!e .ar~ three approaches to thIs 
issue. One would be that the JUrISdICtIOn where the ~ffe?s~ 'Yas 
committed like the British criminal courts would have JUrISdICtIOn 
to try the Libyans and they should have tried them for murder an~ 
anybody else, even outside of Libya, who may have been responSI-
ble, any Libyan officials. '" 

Second, we may institute an interna~IOnal trIbunaf' lIke the one 
at Nuremburg, to try international crImes. And, thI~d-a~d I am 
going to be introducing legislation on Mon~ay on thIS subject-to 
make it a crime against the laws of the UnIted States for a terror­
ist to assault a U.S. citizen, like a U.S. Ambassador, such as the 
assaults which were carried on in Beirut yesterday. . . 

There is ample precedent for a definition of a crIme against .the 
United States of America, notwithstanding the fact. the CrIme 
occurs outside of the territorial jurisdiction of t~e. U nlt~d S.tates. 
There are precedents in the law of perjur~ where It IS a :VIOlatIOn of 
U.S. law even if the perjury occurs outSIde ?f the UnIted States. 
There is an adequate nexus and an adequate Interest to be protect­
ed for the United States of America to define a crime such as that 
which occurred yesterday in Beirut. Certainly, ~her~ are enormous 
questions about whether any government eXIsts ~n Lebanon ~o 
prosecute a crime or to provide for safety and securIty, and that IS 
a responsibility that we have to undertake ourselves and do a 
better job on. Certainly, that Embassy compound for many pt;r­
poses is U.S. property and where U.s. citizens of ambassador;al 
rank or any U.S. citizens are victims of murder or assault wIth 
intent to kill or terrorist activities, that should be defined as a 
crime against the laws of the United .States. 

Once we have identified the terrorIsts, the perpetrators, and Sec­
retary of State Shultz had made the announcement after the bomb­
ing of the Marine compound to the effect that we knew who they 
were and that action should be taken, then we ought to find those 
individuals and we ought to arrest them wherever they are and by 
whatever means is necessary. And it is not just the precedent of 
the Eichmann abduction upheld by the Suprem~ Court of Israel, 
but forceable abduction, as Justice Black labels It, upheld by the 
Supreme Court of the United States. . 

We should identify, then we ough~ to take these persons Into cus­
tody if it involves abduction and brI~g them to ~he U.S. courts, to 
try, convict, and punish them. I thInk the U nlted ~tates has to 
function in a somewhat different role. When I was m Israel, the 
day before there had been a bomb located on a bus, and the next 
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day the Israelis struck at a PLO training camp by way of retalia­
tion. 

And I do not disagree with what tactics Israel may choose, be­
cause they are in a situation where their survival is at stake and 
they respond as they conclude they must. From a distance I would 
not presume to give them advice as to how to respond for their own 
self-defense and their own national survival. 

But I do not think the United States of America can make a de­
termination within our own ranks as to who is responsible and re­
taliate in that way. 'Ve are too powerful. There are too many forces 
at work that might incite a world conflict if we responded in that 
way. 

But if we do identify the perpetrators and we do acquire custody 
in whatever means is necessary, including force able abduction, 
then they ought to be brought to the U.s. courts and they ought to 
be tried. And I think this is an effective way, at least a first step, 
in dealing with the problem of terrorism. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you, Sena.tor Specter. Of course, we will 

have no questions for you, but in view of the unknown but real 
shortage of time that we as Senators have to discourse on subjects 
even as important as this, I would like to respond a little to you 
because we just do not have that mULch time together. 

First, I want to acknowledge to you how important to our pur­
poses we regard your particular background and slant on this sub­
ject as well as the concrete work you have done on it, and I look 
forward to increasing our synergism on this subject. 

You were kind enough to note that a lot of the work we have 
done on this subcommittee was first drowned in a predisposition 
derived from I do not know where, that I was up here to advocate a 
man on a white horse killing anyone who did not constantly recite 
the pledge of allegiance, have some sort of litmus test for loyalty, 
and all that sort of thing. I do not know what I did to deserve that. 
I never had that reputation in the Navy or in schools or anywhere 
else. But that led to a bias in the reporting, that predisposition, of 
what we found in such hearings as the one looking at the terror 
network around the world, based on testimony from Claire Sterling 
who wrote the book "The Terror Network," who was a Communist 
in college, considers herself a leftwinger now" is a student of that 
subject. We had William Colby, a former CIA director. We had 
Arnaud De Borchgrave. We had Michael Le Deem. We looked into 
the terror network as it exists around the world. 

You were referring to the Mideast and you are talking in terms 
of retaliation. The word might be better described in the case you 
cited as reprisal. But there is the law which permits that sort of 
thing. It is a very deep subject. It is one which you are versed in in 
one sense and I in another. And I hope we can put that together. 

I am reminded since you brought up the term piracy of the 
Marine Hymn and the reference to the shores of Tripoli and the 
day in which terroristic pirates from Tripoli were rampaging the 
seas and intimidating major powers, the United States being a 
minor power. 

In those days we faced the crocodiles a bit more realistically. We 
had been a nation born in a survivalistic environment, and we rec-
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ognized in order to survive you have to tackle the bully sometime; 
you have to stand up to him, and if you do, bullies being cowards 
will not attack you again. So the Marines went in and took on that 
little stronghold of piracy and knocked it out. And the world owes 
us a debt for that. 

I do not want to be swinging a big stick all the time and I do not 
think the whole burden of stopping communism or terrorism 
should rest on us, but I do not think we are doing our homework. I 
believe we have gotten into a dreamy, unrealistic mood from which 
I hope we emerge in a bipartisan way, and I hope the media and 
the establishment find it in our mutual interest to preserve this 
wonderful free country by looking into it objectively and let us not 
dismiss one another out of hand and finally as some kind of nuts. 

I think that the bipartisanship has to go beyond the parties and 
to the media, that is, the networks, in particular the rest of the 
media, the print media, the big newspapers. And let us see if we 
cannot stop politicizing or caricaturing on the subject and see if 
there is something that we can learn from both sides and solve it. 

Would you like to come up here, Senator Specter, as we conduct 
the rest of this hearing? 

Senator SPECTER. I accept your invitation. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you and thank you very much for your 

most valuable statement. 
W ehave already introduced our next extremely distinguished 

witness, and I will ask Justice Goldberg now if he cares to deliver 
his statement. 

STATEMENT OF HON. ARTHUR J. GOLDBERG, FORMER SUPREME 
COURT JUSTICE AND FORMER U.S. AMBASSADOR TO THE 
UNITED NATIONS 
Justice GOLDBERG. Mr. Chairman, I join Senator Specter and you 

in your statement that terrorism is one of the most dangerous as­
pects of our present society. It is particularly dangerous to a demo­
cratic country because, acts of terrorism are increasingly state sup­
ported. In many instances, they have been committed against West­
ern democracy, and tha,t itself is a cause of concern in foreign 
policy terms. 

To put it very simply, why is it that the Eastern embassies, the 
Eastern bloc, the Warsaw bloc seem to be safe? Why is it that the 
Western democracies do not appear to be safe? That is a subject 
that requires, I think, some scrutiny in reference to the sources. 

Senator DENTON. I would be the last to interrupt such a learned 
scholar and Justice, but we spent perhaps 16 hours of hearing time 
establishing just what you are saying, and it did not get in the 
papers. And that is what I was talking about. We did it in a very 
scholarly, objective way. There was no baloney and no slant to it. It 
was bipartisan and yet for some reason, you know, it just did not 
get there. 

Justice GOLDBERG. Mr. Chairman, I told you informally after I 
prepared my testimony the incident yesterday occurred, the bomb­
ing of our Embassy in Beirut, and that I am of the opinion it is 
relevant to your inquiry. It was a terrorist incident. There is no 
doubt about that. And as a former ambassador to the United 
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States-put aside as a Justice of the Supreme Court-in two capac­
ities, you mentioned one at the United Nations, I also was Ambas­
sador at Large, chairman of our delegation at Belgrade, and I have 
had some experience with this problem. 

I share this committee's concern that our embassies abroad are 
not sufficiently protected. I know that the appropriations commit­
tee, as Senator Specter has announced, has looked into this ques­
tion. But, with due respect to Congress and the State Department, I 
do not feel that our embassies throughout the world are sufficient­
ly protected, particularly in countries which, like Lebanon, where 
there is actually no functioning government. We are hopeful that 
there will be one. 

It is essential that we do everything within our power to protect 
diplomatic and military personnel who 10y{llly serve us abroad. We 
have had one of our ambassadors killed iIi Lebanon. And now we 
have an ambassador wounded, two Americans killed, and a number 
of Lebanese employees of our embassy killed and wounded. When 
we employ locals we assume the responsibility for their safety in 
our Embassy. 

Now, I am out of politics, Mr. Chairman. At my ripe age I com­
miserate with those of you who are in. You have to raise money to 
run for office. I tried it once. It was a trying experience. You could 
never seduce me into running for office again. I think you are all 
heroes for standing for office in the United States at the present 
time. 

So my remarks are directed both at Democrats and Republicans. 
When I was in Belgrade representing our country as an ambassa­
dor, the State Department assigned marines to provide security be­
cause my name was in Sirhan's diary as a person along with Bobby 
Kennedy to be killed; it was only an accident that I was not the 
first victim because I was supposed to make a speech at Los Ange­
les the same day. Something arose at the United Nations at the Se­
curity Council, and I had to cancel my Los Angeles appearance. 
When Senator Kennedy was killed, the FBI in the early hours of 
the same morning brought me a copy of Sirhan's diary. Because of 
that the Department of State said that they would feel impelled to 
furnish me with nine marine guards. 

Now, this relates to what happened yesterday at Beirut and re­
lates to the tragedy of Iran. The Department, as I have said, to pro­
vide security, sent nine marines, very nice young men. Then I re­
ceived a telegram from the Department saying you understand, of 
course, we have to rely upon the host country to provide securitj. 

And. therefore, the telegram further stated, we want your ma­
rines to be in civilian clothes and unarmed. I thereupon replied by 
cable to the Department, t}-~t if that is your decision, take the ma­
rines back, saying, what do I need them for? At which point I 
heard nothing, as often happens in government, 

Whereupon, I armed the marines with side arms and instructed 
them to wear their uniforms. I also instructed them to store, in the 
lower section of the house I occupied in the Embassy compound, 
antiriot equipment, not killing equipment, tear gas and other 
equipment that have been found to be useful in combatting mobs. 
Also, I stationed the marines, in a three-man rotation, at the gate, 
and I said, nobody enters beyond the gate unless-there was a 
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buzzer system-lor my wife say he is a visitor that we accept. And 
that included high-ranking officials close to Marshal Tito who 
called on me. 

There was no objection from the Yugoslavs. They have a PLO 
office as observers. Sirhan mayor may not have contact with them. 
The Yugoslav Government was sensitive to the security problem. 
And they never objected. 

It may interest you to know that my host country protection, as I 
told the Yugoslav foreign office, was a very nice Yugoslav police­
man, Misha. But Misha h.ad other duties and, therefore, appeared 
at my residence, sporadically. This may be because of my marine 
guard. 

My marines, to safeguard against terrorism, were armed; they 
manned the gate and installed a buzzer system. Regardless of 
whether a van showed up with diplomatic license plates or even 
the chief of state, Marshal Tito, they were instructed to buzz me 
for clearance. 

Now I want to talk about yesterday. I wrote an article some time 
ago about Embassy security for the Christian Science Monitor. I 
thought I had it with me, but with your permission I will supply it 
and make it part of the record. 

Senator DENTON. Without objection, we shall include the article 
by Mr. Goldberg from the Christian Science Monitor. 

[The following article was subsequently received for the record:] 
[From the Christian Science Monitor, Jan. 23, 1984] 

SECURITY OF AMERICAN EMBASSIES 

(By Arthur J. Goldberg) 

The House Armed Services Investigations Subcommittee issued an extraordinary 
report Dec. 19 sharply criticizing the military chain of command for lax security in 
the Oct. 23 truck-bombing that killed 241 United States Marines in Beirut. 

The report comments about the prior bombing of our embassy in Beirut that re­
sulted in more than 60 deaths. 

In this unruly world, where terrorism is all too prevalent, the security of our em­
bassy personnel throughout the world warrants more attention than it has received. 

A number of our embassies, including most recently those in Lebanon, Kuwait, 
and Tehran, have been the subject of terrorist bombings or takeovers. 

Perhaps the most politically notorious of these attacks was the storming of our 
embassy in Tehran and the capture and confinement of more than 50 embassy per­
sonnel by Iranian so-called revolutionary guards. 

In my own diplomatic experience, both at the United Nations and as ambassador­
at-large in Belgrade, I found that security measures for our embassies and residen­
cies of our ambassadors are woefully inadequate. 

Because of my concern, shared by many Foreign Service officers, that our foreign 
personnel abroad are not being adequately protected, on May 5, 1982, I addressed a 
communication to General Haig, then secretary of state, relating to this subject. 

In my letter I pointed out that, according to reliable press accounts, our embassy 
in Tehran was most inadequately secured. The press reports stated that our embas­
sy had a complement of 18 marines. Further, the arms and antiriot equipment 
available to the marines were apparently kept under lock at the time the embassy 
was seized. It also appeared that the marines were under orders, from our ambassa­
dor or his deputy, to wear civilian clothes and be "unobtrusive." Most of them were 
on temporary leave and not at the embassy when it was invaded. The marine de­
tachment was not at fault. It was following orders of the Office of Security of the 
S.tate Department to the ambassador or, in his absence, to the deputy chief of mis­
SIOn. 

.(\.S an officer in the American Army in W orId War II, with some experience in 
thIS area, I feel that, were the 18 marines in Tehran armed with antiriot and other 
armaments and manning the gates, they could have prevented the Iranian mob, 
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then largely unarmed, from entering our compound and seizing our people as hos­
tages. Our country would have been spared a terrible trauma. 

In answer to my letter, General Haig responded on June 1, 1982. His response was 
obviously prepared by State Department officials in charge of security. In essence, 
General Haig stated that, under the Vienna Convention on the Conduct of Diplo­
matic Relations, the host government is charged with the responsibility for the pro­
tection of accredited diplomats and diplomatic property. How this convention would 
protect our embassies and our Foreign Service officers in revolutionary situations, 
such as in Iran or, in chaotic ones as in Lebanon, against terrorist attacks, is not 
addressed. 

General Haig added that, notwithstanding the convention and its requirement 
that host countries must secure foreign embassies, chiefs of mission now have au­
thority to utilize marines as a small deterrent force to repel any assault upon em­
bassy property and personnel. 

These security provisions are grossly inadequate. A small force is simply not 
enough when matters threaten to get out of hand and host-country protection is 
often unreliable. Ambassadors, either acting on their own or under instructions, 
seem reluctant to exercise this authority, presumably because they are given to un­
derstand that additional security measures are costly. 

Whatever security is provided is for the embassy proper, not for the ambassador's 
residence. The French are more realistic. When a mob of Syrian-inspired Lebanese 
recently attempted to storm the French Embassy in Beirut, they were repelled by 
armed French paratroopers who had been brought in specifically to ensure the secu­
rity of the French Emhassy and residence. 

I found General Haig's response to my letter to be inadequate. But I fear that 
what he said is still in our policy, except in extraordinary situations, such as Beirut. 
Upon inquiry, I have learned that embassy security has been improved in Beirut. 
The situation elsewhere remains unsatisfactory. Our foreign personnel, under the 
given circumstances, are very much at risk. 

In light of the chaotic situation in various parts of the world and the prevalence 
of terrorism, it is foolhardy, as experience demonstrates, except in Western democ­
racies and some Eastern countries to rely upon the host country to protect embas­
sies and personnel. There is nothing in the,Vienna Convention which precludes self­
defense of our diplomatic properties and officers where the host country is unable or 
unwilling to provide adequate security. Just as our marines apparently were not 
adequately secured in Beirut, with the consequent terrible loss of lives, so, in my 
opinion, are our embassies and residencies in many parts of the world. And the fi­
nancial cost of adequate security is infinitesimal. 

The time is overdue for a complete and impartial investigation of the security of 
our diplomatic personnel. 

I cannot prejudge the results of the investigation, which I recommend. It should, 
however, not be in-house but conducted by distinguished Americans. An investiga­
tion of this character is imperative and long overdue. 

Justice GOLDBERG. Now, I also wrote to both Democratic and Re­
publican Secretaries of State about the lack of adequate security 
for our embassies. I recall a letter I received from General Haig, 
Secretary of State. The letter, relating to Iran, said you are aware, 
of course, that under the Vienna Convention's established rules we 
have to rely upon the host country. 

I wrote him back and I asked: Was there a responsible govern­
ment in Iran during the revolution? How could our Government 
rely upon the Government of Iran to protect our Embassy when, in 
fact, there was no government but a revolutionary situation. This 
prompted me to make a study of what happened in Iran. I never 
have understood why there has never been a full investigation of 
what occurred in Iran to the great detriment of our country which 
I love and revere. 

My investigation disclosed that despite the fact that the streets 
were teeming with revolutionaries, the gate at our Embassy was 
manned by two Iranian policemen. The 18 marine guards, pursuant 
to a directive of the State Department, ordered not to wear their 
uniforms. Their arms were locked up, so even if they were on 
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duty-and by the way, most of them were not, it appears that our 
Embassy was unprotected. 

It is my profound belief that had we had an adequate Marine or 
Army force-the marines do not have a monopoly on protecting the 
country, the Embassy could have been protected and hostages not 
taken. 

What happened? At the initial stages, they were really revolu­
tionary students, about 400 or 500 of them demonstrating before 
our Embassy. I doubt that they ever contemplated storming our 
Embassy. But the gate of our Embassy was guarded only by two 
Iranian policemen, who apparently decided to throw their lot in 
with the mob. I was an officer in World War II. A well armed and 
numerically small number of Marines, Army, or Navy, properly 
trained and armed with proper equipment, could have stood them 
off. 

I wrote my article for the Christian Science Monitor. I received a 
letter from Bruce Laingen, who was the charge in Tehran. He was 
fortunate enough to be in the Iranian foreign office, so he was not 
at the Embassy and therefore not taken as a hostage. 

Mr. Laingen took some exception to my article, but not on the 
facts. He reiterated the traditional State Department position that 
it was the obligation of the host country to protect the Embassy. 

With your permission, since what occurred yesterday, I would 
like to offer for the record his letter to me. 

Senator DENTON. Without objection, it will be included in the 
record. 

[The letter referred to above follows:] 
DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE, 

NATIONAL DEFENSE UNIVERSITY, 
Washington, DC, January 30, 198.4. 

Reply to attention of: Office of the Vice President. 
Hon. ARTHUR J. GOLDBERG, 
1140 Connecticut Avenue, Nw., 
Washington, DC. 

DEAR MR. JUSTICE: I have read your article in the Christian Science Monitor of 23 
January, and would like to comment on it since it seems to me that it is inaccurate 
regarding some particulars in our experience in Tehran. 

Let me simply itemize my observations: 
Arms and antiriot equipment available to our Marines were certainly kept in a 

secure area within the ChancerYi however, they were not under lock and key at the 
time the Embassy was seized. On the contrary, the marines were operating on a spe­
cial alert basis because of our concern for demonstrations at that time, and this 
alert arrangement included ready access to equipment. 

The marines did indeed wear civilian clothes while off duty and were expected to 
be "unobtrusive" while moving about the city of Tehran and in their quarters just 
behind the Embassy back wall. (One of the real problems in our security arrange­
ments was that the marines' quarters were not located on the compound; that fact 
did not preclude most of them from reaching the Chancery in this case but was 
always a concern to us. The Embassy had pressed the Department actively to cor­
rect this situation). 

Most of the marines were not on temporary leave; only two were out of the coun­
tryon leave at that time. 

The marines were not "manning the gates" as a result of a conscious decision 
made following the February 1979 assault on the Embassy, when several marines at 
such duty stations found themselves at serious risk of loss of life and indeed one was 
taken captive by terrorists. The compound in Tehran is large, 27 acres, and it had 
been decided after the February assault that the Chancery could best be protected 
by duty stations within a fortified Chancery and a separate, hardened consular facil-
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ity:. A great deal of progress had been made to strengthen those defenses (to the 
POInt where we often termed the Chancery "Fort Apache"). 

I make t~ese observations not in any self-serving sense but simply to insure that th~ ;record IS clear. ~s you know, two of my colleagues and I were in the Foreign 
MU~Istry that mormng and, thus, not physically on the scene in the Chancery 
durIng t~e assault. However we. were in constant contact by telephone and radio, 
and I b~lIeve I have an accurate Impression of the scene on the ground. 

That Includ~d an awareness that those guarding tho E~bassy that morning faced 
not a f~w Iramans but a very large number. I re~ain convinced myself, as I believe 
do most of my c?lleagues, that to have begun firIng would have been disastrous in terms of loss of lIfe for all concerned. 

Central to all o~ this? of course, is the fact that no matter what degree of resist­
ance we had susta~ned In Tehran, the outcome was regrettably foreordained. That is 
because even~s qUIckly prov~d t~at the provisional government then in power was 
powerl~ss to Impleme!lt theIr prIOr assurances of security protection, and the ele­
ments In the Rev?lutIOnary Council who could have directed that such assistance reach us chose delIberately not to do so. 

That fact highlights the essential lesson of Tehran; unless we can be assured that 
the host governm~nt's assurances of se~urity protection will be implemented, no 
amount of hardenIng of Our defenses wIll prove effective. Our marines by them­
selves. canno.t be expected under circumstances in a place such as 'rehran to put up 
effect!ve re~Istance for more than a few hours. Their purpose is to buy time until 
securIty asSIstance can be mounted. We have applied that lesson since that time in 
at least one place and that is Tripoli, where we have withdrawn our personnel be­
cause. ~~ ~ould not be assu~ed that the host government there would meet its re­
sponslbIlItIes under InternatIOnal Law, should an attack by terrorists occur. 

I do not mean to suggest that we have not learned from Tehran nor that we 
could not have done certai:r;t things differently. I believe there are things that we 
s~lOuld have done th::tt we dId not do, possibly giving us additional time for destruc­
tI.on of documents for example. But the e .. :d result in my view would not have been dlfferent from what tragically it was. 

Nor ~o. I mean ~o s~ggest that the main thrust of your article is not justified. Ind~ed It IS; th~re IS st~ll more that needs to be done to strengthen the security pro­
tectIOn of our dlplomatlC personnel, and their families, overseas. Much is being done 
by the Department ?f State, with increasing cooperation of the Congress, and I am sure you welcome thIS as much as I do. 

. Equally ~ssential, however, is t~at progress be ;IDade in the resolution of the polit­
Ical Issues In areas such as the MIddle East that In the final analysis are among the 
root ca~ses of the terrorism that today is such a constant threat. SIncerely yours, 

L. BRUCE LAINGEN, 
Vice President. 

Justice GOLDBBRG. And then I would also like to offer for the 
r~cord my letter and read a few excerpts. I will not read it all. I 
WIll read a few excerpts. Your time is limited. 

I said: 

My statement that the weapons of the Marines assigned to Tehran were under 
lock and key was based on J?r~ss re~orts. I, of Course, accept your more accurate 
statement that arms and antIrIOt eqUIpment were kept in a secure area within the chancery. 

And I later said: 

This is a distinction ~~thout l;t difference. The fact is, as your letter acknowledged, 
tha.t the arms and antIrIOt eqUIpment were not visible in the hands of the Marines 
as~Igned to the chancery and f~rther that the Marines were expected to be out of 
umform, unarmed and unobtruSIve. That was in my view an entirely unrealistic ap­praIsal of what was happening in Tehran. 

You .confirm that the gates were manned by Iranian policemen. These policemen, 
as I saId, when the mob approached our compound, opened the gates and permitted 
the. mob to take over and capture the. embassy: ~ersonnel on duty and keep them 
hostages for an extended perIOd to theIr great Injury and the profound embarrass­
ment of our governI!1ent and the American people who still smart under that spec­t~cle. The great Umted States cannot protect an embassy in a revolutionary situa­tIon. 
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The first explanation of the State Department about the situa­
tion in Iran was that the marines' only function was to protect our 
codes. This is nonsense. In the first place, they did not protect the 
codes. The mob broke in, got all the codes. Our Embassy, for rea­
sons unknown to me, did not destroy classified material, which 
they should have done immediately. And I do not know, Mr. Ch~ir­
man and Senator Specter, whether you have had the opportunIty 
to read the yellow book published by the Iranians reproducing our 
telegrams. They captured all of our classified material and it was 
very embarrassing to Our Government to have our own top secret 
material published. 

Now, Mr. Chairman, the excuse by the State Department for not 
adequately protecting our Embassies, and I come to what happened 
yesterday at Beirut, is that the number of military we can assign is 
limited. Why? We have over 2.5 million men and women under 
arms. As an officer in World War II, I can say that, despite ad-

. vances in technology, if a soldier goes through basic training three 
times, he is bored. We have ample forces to protect our Embassies, 
without prejudicing their readiness for combat. And it will not cost 
us anything. They are being paid and a large number of them are 
abroad. And they get paid with living allowances, and so on. So ex­
pense is not the criteria. 

I turn to yesterday. I am critical of the democratic administra­
tion for what happened in Iran. I am equally condemnatory of 
what happened yesterday in Beirut. The press reports that State 
Department spokesmen are again resorting to the traditional doc­
trine, that the host country is required to protect our Embassies. 
What kind of government is there in Lebanon. We hope there will 
be a truly functional one, but realistically there is a government in 
name only at the present time. Neither is tenable. 

The press reports that yesterday there was one Lebanese police­
man stationed outside of our Embas~y, that the 14 marine guards 
were located inside the compound; third, and most importantly, it 
indicates that the outer gate was open, and the inner gate not in­
stalled. This enabled the terrorist to get through the outer gate. 
Fortunately, he was shot and killed by the security officer of the 
British Ambassador who was visiting our Embassy. Peculiarly, no 
marine seems to have fired a shot nor did the Lebanese who were 
hired to provide security. 

Two explanations were offered by the State Department. One is 
the van of the terrorist had diplomatic, Dutch license plates. Any 
experienced person dealing with terrorism knows that it is easy for 
them to steal or manufacture diplomatic license plates. Had the 
gates been installed and closed and a buzzer system installed, and 
an adequate and armed marine guard in place, they could have 
called the duty officer and said, are you expecting a Dutch diplo­
mat? If the answer were no, then the te-rrorist could not have pene­
trated the outer gate. Moreover, the 14 marines would have been 
alerted that something dangerous was happening and taken pre­
ventive action, particularly in light of the suicide attack on the 
marine contingent last year. 

I must add in all candor that Congress bears part of the responsi­
bility. I do not say you, Mr. Chairman, or YOlll, Senator Spector, are. 
But there was congressional pressure to remove the marines from 
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the green line and this seemed to extend to the marines who were 
guarding the Embassy. As a result, most of the marines were re­
moved. We had every right to keep the marines in place. Our Em­
bassy is part of the United States. It is our property and we have 
every right to protect it against terrorism. 

In light of the chaotic situation in Lebanon, even though we 
moved our Embassy from West Beirut to East Beirut on the assur­
ance of President Gemayel that it was safe to do so, any experi­
enced diplomat or journalist would know it was foolhardy to accept 
this assurance, however well intentioned. We have every right to 
defend ourselves and protect our people. 

Do you know what the French did, Mr. Chairman and Senator 
Specter, ~f ~nder similar circumstances when their Embassy was 
stormed: rhey sent a company of French paratroopers to provide 
security for their Embassy, and I have not seen the Embassy as­
saulted since. So I would hope, Mr. Chairman, because you are 
dealing with terrorism, that we come to grips with providing ade­
quate embassy security. The great United States can afford to do so. 

And I am also perturbed, according to press accounts about yes­
terday's events, that the roadblocks which we have at the White 
House now were not in place. Why did it take so long? In light of 
past experience, it should have been done overnight. 

The argument is made-I heard a State Department press officer 
say, we want to keep the Embassy open. 

Well, we all want to keep Congress open for the American 
people. I passed through an electronic device in order to get in here 
and properly so in an age of terrorism. Our Embassies can be open 
and still be similarly protected. I f~el a sense of great sorrow about 
the deaths that Occurred, two Americans and I do not know how 
many Lebanese employees. I have read various figures, 14, 20 
local~. But the Lebanese who worked for us and who were applying 
for VIsas, these Lebanese were Our responsibility. 
. I cann~t accept the explanatio~ that we were engaged in improv­
~ng securIty. We had plenty of tIme to do so. All deliberate speech 
IS .not enough. In matters such as this, one must disregard the 
shIboleths of the past and deal with the realities of a world afflict­
ed with the enormous incidence of terrorism. I raise the question of 
whether the steps taken by the State Department and our armed 
forces are adequate to protect men and woman we send abroad in 
our national interest. 

My conclusion is that the State Department and the Defense De­
part~ent! in the three terrorist incidents in Beirut, were negligent, 
derelIct m the performance of their obligation to protect our 
people, and that their explanations do not hold water. 

Now, M~. Chairman, I will tUrn to my formal testimony. My 
formal testImony and letters relating thereto will be offered for the record. 

Senator DE~ToN. The letter you wrote in response to the previ­
ous one mentIOned as entered in the record will be entered in the record without objection. 

[The following letter was SUbmitted for the record:] 
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Hon. L. BRUCE LAINGEN, FEBRUARY 22, 1984. 
Vice President, Department of Defense, 
National Defense University, Washington, DC. 

DEAR MR. LAING EN: It is indeed most kind of you to take the trouble to comment 
on my recent article in the Christian Science Monitor about the security or lack of 
it at American Embassies and Ambassadorial Residences abroad. I know that you 
share my concern about this matter. 

In responding to your letter, I should like to make it clear that it was not my 
intention to criticize the actions of the personnel of Our Embassy at Tehran at the time of the t~,ke-over. 

From my own experience, both at the United Nations and at Belgrade, I assumed 
you and your colleagues at our Embassy in Tehran were following directives of the Department. 

I received at Belgrade similar instructions to those you must have received from 
the Department, namely, not to arm the marines assigned to me, because I was 011 
the "hit list" of the PLO, and to make the marines unobtrusive. The Department 
stated that I was to rely for security on the host country. 

The security provided by Yugoslavia at Belgrade for my residence was minimal. 
The Yugoslav police assigned for this purpose appeared at the residence very occa­
sionally-perhaps two times a week. Accordingly, I disregarded the cable from the 
Department and instructed the marines assigned to me to guard the gates to my 
residence armed with anti-terrorist equipment and to be visible in full uniform at 
all times, with their armament prominently displayed. I cannot say this was the 
cause, but no terrorist incidents Occurred during my approximately six months' stay 
in Belgrade as Ambassador at Large and Chairman of the Delegation to the Helsin­ki Conference then underway. 

To turn to your specific observations, I have this to say: 
My statement that the weapons of the marines assigned to Tehran were under 

lock and key was based, as I said, on press reports. I, of course, accept your more 
accurate statement that "arms and anti-riot equipment were kept in a secure area within the Chancery." 

This is a distinction without a difference. The fact is, as your letter ackno~lledges 
that the arms and anti-riot equipment were not visible in the hands of the marines 
assigned to the Chancery and, further, that the marines were expected to be "unob­
trusive." This was, in my view, an entirely unrealistic appraisal of what was hap­pening in Tehran. 

I do not have to remind you that a revolution was underway in Tehran and that 
Our Chancery and Embassy Residence were at risk. Your further statement that 
some of the marines assigned to the Embassy were off duty and that the Chancery 
Was located in a large, 27 -acre compound, reinforces my opinion that much greater 
security was required than provided. 

You confirm that the gates were manned by Iranian policemen. These policemen, 
as r said, when the mob approached Our compound, opened the gates and permitted 
the mob to take over and capture the Embassy personnel on duty and keep them 
hostages for an extensive period to their great injury and the profound embarrass­ment of Our Government. 

You argue in your letter that the marines assigned were not a sufficient force to 
protect against such a mob. r served in World War II and I can say to you that 
properly armed and equipped, a small military detachment Can hold off a large mob 
if ordered to do so. Further, in light of what was occurring in Tehran, known to all, 
the marine detachment should and could have been reinforced before the break-in. r 
pointed out in my letter than when the French were faced with a comparable situa­
tion, they deployed a company of paratroopers to guard their embassy. These para­
troopers were armed and equipped so th It an assault by a mob would have been extremely hazardous. 

r did not mention in my letter that, according to the press, despite the obviously 
deteriorating situation, our Embassy was staffed with far too many men and 
women. The obvious course would have been to withdraw virtually all of Our person­
nel in light of what was taking place. 

Further, the Department issued a statement, at the time, stating that the func­
tion of the marines was to guard our code room and protect classified documents. 
Since the marines on duty were not armed, the mob obtained possession of our code 
room, seized our ciphers, thereby endangering our communication security, and also 
were able to obtain possession of innumerable classified documents. These have 
been published, again much to the embarassment of our Government. Why the ci­
phers and documents were not better secured has never been explained. 
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I should like to make this further observation. We are a super-power. There are 
over 2 million men and women in our armed services. Except for inter-department 
bookkeeping, there is no real additional cost in deploying adequate military forces 
to safeguard our diplomatic personnel abroad. Marines should have no monopoly in 
this important task. There is no reason why, like the French, we cannot assign 
trained personnel, on a rotating basis, to afford protection. 

Again reverting to my World War II experience, this would be most welcome to 
members of our armed forces, since in peacetime, continuous training becomes boring. 

Parenthetically, I notice your reference that the marine guard were not located 
on the Embassy compound. The same was true in Belgrade, but, since I was told 
that I was at risk, I housed the personnel in my own residence, rather than in the 
marine house. To say the least, this was more than satisfactory to my marine 
guards, because my cook provided better food than they were furnished at the 
marine house. 

I hope that you are right that our security arrangements have been strengthened. 
Better late than never! 

In conclusion, it goes without saying, that I agree that an underlying cause is the 
lack of resolution of the political issues in the Middle East. With respect to Iran, I 
am sure you will agree that this is going to be a long and arduous diplomatic task. 
Further, even if there is peace, this is no guarantee that acts of terrorism will not Occur. 

Sincerely, 

ARTHUR J. GOLDBERG. 

Justice GOLDBERG. Thank you. Now I address myself to your invi­
tation to speak to you on the subject of diplomatic immunity. This 
is essentially involved in the legislation which you have introduced, 
S. 2771, by yourself and by Senator Specter. In your letter to me, 
Mr. Chairman, you stated that S. 2771 is an outgrowth of the terri­
ble incident in Lebanon last spring wherein a British policewoman, 
unarmed, in accordance with British custom, was killed and sever­
al innocent demonstrators were wounded by a self-designated 
Libyan diplomat who fired automatic weapons from the window of 
the Libyan so-called embassy. 

Now, you will recall, Mr. Chairman, that Prime Minister Thatch­
er's government and the police stated that they could not do any­
thing about it except terminate relations because of diplomatic im­
munity under the Vienna Convention. Now, I have had the honor 
of serving on the Supreme Court and have been a lawyer of 53 
years standing. During my tenure as an Associate Justice of the 
Supreme Court I wrote the majority opinion of the court in the 
case of Kennedy v. Mendoza-Martinez, 372 U.S. 144. In this opinion 
I wrote for the Court that while the Constitution protects against 
invasion of individual rights, it is not a suicide pact. The same is 
true of the Vienna Convention. 

I yield to no member of the court my record in defense of funda­
mental rights and civil rights. I wrote many opinions in support of it. 

Nevertheless our Constitution, because of express language, not 
only in the preamble but in the body, requires all of us and par­
ticularly all in the Government to protect the general welfare and 
provide for the common defense. And today common defense means 
not only against an invasion; it means against terrorists, too, as we 
learned yesterday. 

I apply ordinary and accepted rules of construction to the Vienna 
Convention. It would be entirely unrealistic and contrary to the 
spirit and intent of this convention to construe the convention as a 
blanket immunity to spurious diplomats, spurious embassies, and 
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~purious di:r;>lomatic ba~s of state engaged in or sponsoring terror­
IStS. In t~e Interest of ~l1J?-e, I a~ not going to read my whole state­
ment. WIth your permIssIOn, I WIll offer it all for the record 

Senator DENTON. It will be in the record, Justice Goldberg. 
[The prepared statement of former Supreme Court Justice Gold­berg follows:] 

o 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FORMER SUPREME COURT JUSTICE 

ARTHUR J, GOLDBERG 

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Members of the. Subcommittee: 

Under date of July 18, 1984, the Chairman of this 

Subcommittee, Senator Jeremiah Denton, requested that I 

testify on the subject of diplomatic immunity and its 

relationship to S.277~ introduced in the Senate by the 

Chairman and Senator Arlen Specter. 

In the Chairman's letter to me, he stated that S.2771 

is an outgrowth of the terrible incident in London last 

Spring, wherein a British policewoman was killed and several 

innocent demonstrators were wounded by self-designated Libyan 

"diplomats" who fired automatic weapons from inside the 

Libyan embassy. 

Before analyzing the application of the Vienna Convention 

on diplomatic immunity to state-sponsored international 

terrorism, such as occurred in London, and before dealing 

with S.2771, I s~ld like, to make some brief preliminary 

comments. 

. During my tenure as an Associate Justice of the Supreme 

Court of the United States, I wrote the majority opinion of 

the Court in the case of Kennedy v. Mendoza-Martinez, 372 U.S. 

144. In this opinion, I wrote, for the Court, that, "while 

the Constitution protects against invasion of individaul 

rights, it is not a suicide pact." 

In this opinion, I emphasized that while the Constitution 

is the ultimate safeguard of our liberties, it is not to be 

interpreted to render our nation impotent to provide for 

the common defense as well as the general welfare. 

The Vienna Convention, like our Constitution is not 

rationally to be construed as a suicide pact, leaving the 

international community helpless to cope with international 

terrorism. It would be entirely unrealistic and contrary 

to the spirit and intent of this Convention to construe 

the Convention as a blanket immunity·to spurious diplomats, 
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spurious embassies and spurious diplomatic bags of states 

engaged in or sponsoring terrorism. 

By established legal doctrine, treaties, like constitutions 

and statutes, must be read as a whole. 

Nothing could be more foolish than to accept simple­

mindedly a literal reading of the Convention. The privileges 

and immunities granted by the Convention are rights declared 

in words, but rights declared in words must not be lost in 

reality. 

State-initiated or sponsored terrorism is a clear and 

present danger to the democratic traditions and institutions 

of our country and other democratic countries as well. 

That it is a clear and present danger there can be no 

doubt. 
5 American Ambassadors have been murdered by terrorists 

who r.eceived their training, weapons and financial support 

from totalitarian countries. 

The most flagrant example of state-sponsored terrorism 

is what occurred in Iran when 52 of our Embassy personnel 

were detained as hostages for 444 days. This was not only 

a tragedy for them but an unparalled humiliation for our 

country and for all of us • 

The questions before this Subcommittee basically, there­

fore, are: Are the civilized nations of the world impotent 

to cope with international terrorism because of the Vienna 

Convention? Is it a violation of the Vienna Convention for 

a country, like the United States, to enact domestic legis­

lation designed to effectuate the spirit and intent of the 

Vienna Convention, which, in express terms is designed to 

afford immunity to legitimate diplomatic actions __ not 

premedidated murder? Is domestic legislation to this end 

a violation of our cherished Bill of Rights? 

My answer to these questions is an empha.tic No. 

My rationale for this answer, is perhaps best explained 

by an analysis of the Libyan shootout in London. 

It is to be recalled, that two gunmen in the Libyan 

self-styled "People's Bureau," in London opened fire on a 

crowd of anti-Qadaffi demonstrators. These demonstrators 
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were conducting a peaceful protest, as permitted by law, on 

a sidewalk adjacent to the Libyan Pe~ple's Bureau. The gunmen 

inside, in plain view, from an open window, riddled them with 

automatic .gunfire, killing Constable Fletcher and wounding 

eleven others. The young, unarmed policewoman was shot in 

the back. She was facing the demonstrators to keep them in 

order and provide security for the Libyans. Ten days after 

this barbaric incident, the British Government provided the 

killers* and their murder weapons with safe passage out of 

the country. 

Ironically, on the same day that British police escorted 

the murderers to Heathrow Airport, Constable Fletcher was 

buried. Truly, it was a day of infamy. At her funeral the 

Home Secretary" Mr. Leon Brittan, stated that the British 

police were preavented under the terms" of the Vienna Convention 

on Diplomatic Helations from storming the so-called People's 

Bureau to appr(:!hend the killers and bring them to justice. 

Mr. Brittan claimed Her Majesty's Government could not act 

because the murders, the premises of the People's Bureau, 

and the bags within which the lethal weapons were concealed 

were all immune according to the Convention. His view was 

reaffirmed in the debate on this issue in the House of 

Commons by Prime Minister Thatcher and the Foreign Secretary. 

The intent and purpose of the Vienna Convention is to 

grant immunity only to bona fide diplomatic agents, to bona 

fide embassies and to bona fide diplomatic bags, but not to 

terrorists masquerading as diplomats. In my view, supported 

by legal precedents, t:.", two Libyan killers, the People's 

Bureau that housed them, and the pouches that contained their 

weapons are not afforded immunity by the Treaty. 

Libya's London ern"bassy was seized some time ago by 

Qaddafi's self-styled revolutionary student adherents. In a 

letter sent by the Foreign and Commom,'ealth Office of Great 

Britain, dated 24 July 1984, in response to a co~~unication sent 

*Although Constable Fletcher was killed by a single shot 
both gunmen were legally guilty of murder since they joi~ed 
together in a felonious attack. 
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by my r.:!search assistant, David L. Stebenne, at my express authoriza­

tion, asking the direct question of whether the killers were 

entitled to diplomatic imnunity, the Foreign Office responded with 

an mnphatic No. Copies of thc';e IcttC'rs are attached. 

Under Article 4, Section 1 of the Vienna Convention, the 

host country has the right before accepting and accrediting a 

diplomat to review his nomination and, if deemed unacceptable, 

to refuse accreditation. 

The British police, after a most summary interview with the 

Lib~'ans, conducted shortly before they departed, issued a 

statement saying they were diplomats. How the police arrived 

at this conclusion is not clear. Diplomatic passports are not 

conclusive evidence on this point. I, myself, for example, due 

to long government service, have been issued a diplomatic pass­

port by the State Department as a courtesy. I am certainly not, 

however, a diplomatic agent as defined by the Vienna' Convention . 

Since the murderers \-."ere not .3(~cr~pted as diplomatic agents, 

then they were not bona fide diplomats entitled to the 

privileges and immunities afforded by the Vienna Convention. 

Even, arguendo, if the Government of Great Britain did 

accept the killers as diplomatic representatives, their conduct 

as terrorists and murderers, under any evolving concept of 

international law, constituted a forfeiture of any right to be 

recognized as bona ~ diplomatic agents. 

But, as the Home secretary pointed out to the press and 

the HOllse of Commons, there was also the issue of an embassy's 

inviolability. " He claimed that the British police under the 

Vienna Convention could not storm the so-called Libyan People's 

Bureau to capture the killers and confiscate their \V.ons as 

material evidence. Once again, I must disagree. Colonel Qadaffi's 

People's Bureau in London can scarcely qualify as a bona fide 

embassy whose premises are inviolable under the Vienna Convention. 

Further, the letter I received from the Foreign Office, through 

my research assistant, states categorically that none of the persons 

in the Libyan People's Bureau were accepted or accredited diplomats. 

It fOllows that none of them, including the killers, were entitled 

to diplomatic immunity unqer the Vienna Convention, nor was the 
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People's Bureau or its so-called diplomatic bag, harboring the 

murder weapons, vital evidence in a prosecution. 

The London People's Bureau, according to reliable evidence, 

harbored assassination teams directed by Qadaffi against Libyan 

dissidents. Murder factories of terrorists are not embassies, 

and therefore do not come within the scope of the Vienna Convention. 

'fhat treaty is designed to grant immuni ty 1:0 a real f)mbassy devoted 

to diplomatic relations. Article 41, Section 3 of the Convention 

states that the "premises of the mission ~ust not be used in any 

manner incompatible with the functions of the f:1ission as laid dcwn 

in the .... Convention or by other rules of international law 

Harboring hit squads clearly does not come within the protection 

of that provision. 

The People's Bureau in London therefore was not a bona 

fide embassy. It was, in my opinion, subject under establish-

ed rules of international law, to search and seizure by the 

British police after the brutal murder of Constable Fletcher 

and the wounding of peaceful demonstrators on the sidewalk. 

The Horne Secretary also claimed that the diplomatic bags 

could not be searched, despite official statements that the 

murder weapons were undoubtedly brought into the country in 

diplomatic bags and then secreted within them and thus spirited 

out of Great Britain. While Article 27, Section 2 of the 

Convention states that diplomatic bags are inviolable, another 

related provision, Section 4, states that a diplomatic bag 

"must contain only diplomatic documents or articles intended 

for official use." Murder weapons hardly meet that require-

mente And, of course, the various provisions of the Convention 

are intended, as I explained at the outset, to be read together 

under settled rules of treaty interpretation. 

It defies reason to interpret the Convention so as to 

prevent the opening. of a diplomatic bag where there is sub-

stantial evidence, that it contains murder weapons, or, for 

example, conventional or nuclear bombs. Any other inter-

pretation'of the Convention means that, by a too liberal 

application of its terms, rather than a sensible one, we 

could all go up in smOke, since diplomatic bags could be used 
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to secrete such weapons. And there is Substantial evidence 

that diplomatic bags are being abused, by some countries, to 

harLor murder weapons or other non-diplomatic material. 

Apparently as 'a result of a storm of criticism by the 

British people and in the British press, the British Govern­

ment now has embarked upon a different course with respect 

to the immunity of diplomats. Recently there was an attempt 

to spirit out of Great Britain a former Nigerian official 

wanted in his country for charges of corruption. In this 

very bizarre episode, he was drugged and placed in a crate, 

w~ich was labeled and sealed a a Nigerian diplomatic bag. 

Notwithstanding, the British Government properly opened the 

crate, stating that it was not inviOlable under the Vienna 

Convention and rescued this Nigerian former Official. If the 

Libyan example has been followed,' the diplomatic crate Would 

have been regarded to be inviolable and the crate, with the 

drugge,d Nigerian, dispatched to Nigeria in the Nigerian cargo 

plan~ standing by to receive it. 

The contrast between the treatment of the SO-called Nigerian 

diplo~atic crate and the Libyan so-called diplomatic bag har­

boring the murder weapon is not explainable, except that the 

British Government must have belatedly decided immunity to the 

Libyan diplomatic bag, containing the murder weapons, was not 
tenable. ' 

Further, the West German Government tl d t' d 
recen y e ,~~ne 

Soviet crates labeled as diplomatic bags because of infor-

mation that they contained classified equipment embargoed 

for shipment to the Soviet union. After a protracted stand­

off, the Soviet Union permitted the Nest German Government to 

inspect the contents of these crates. Thus, the Vienna Con­

vention was not interpreted to prevent 
such an inspection. 

When the Libyan killers struck last April, the British 

Government COUld, in my opinion, within the terms of the 

Vienna Convention, have raided the People's Bureau, arrested 

the murderers and seiZed the material evi~ence. 

I am not alone in this opinion. Lord Denning, former 

Master of the Rolls, a d~st~ngu~shed' . 
~ ~ ~ Jur~st, recently retired, 
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in an interview with the British press independently came to 

the same conclusion. 

Why" then did offi9ials at the highest levels of the 

British 'Government consistently state that they could not 

bring the killers to justice because of the Vienna Convention? 

There are reasons never officially stated. 

One is that the British Goverh'ment was concerned about 

the safety of the British mission in Libya and that of the 

8,000 Britons who elected, of their own will, to stay in 

Libya for pecuniary reasons. 

I believe that this fear was unfounded. The United 

States some time ago, broke off relations with Libya. It 

is an understatement to say that we Americans are more at 

odds with Libya and its demented leader than is Great Britain. 

Notwithstanding the freeze in U.S.-Libyan relations, over 

one thousand Americans still reside in Libya to assist in 

operating the oilfields and other commercial enterprises. 

They do not appear to be in danger, nor do the American 

diplomats who remain in Tripoli, lodged at the embassy of 
. 

a friendly government, in what diplomats call a j'Special 

Interests Section. n Colonel Qadaffi cll':larly values t.he 

technological help Americans provide. This is also certain­

ly the case with respect to the several thousand Britons who 

have elected to stay in Libya. Other European countries 

such as France and Italy also have many nationals who reside 

in Libya and have gone unmolested. 

The second and almost inescapable conclusion is that 

the British Government acted as it did to protect its com­

mercial interests in Libya, rather than for its stated reason 

that diplomatic immunity protected the killers. 

This is an unacceptable justification. Both diplomats 

serving abroad and persons electing to remain and serve 

commercial or their own financial interests in foreign 

countries assume the risk of doing so, particularly after 

their governments have warned them of the dangers involved. 

The only step Britain has taken in response t~: this 

horrible crime was to sever diplomatic relations with Libya. 
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Under the Circumstances, this was simply a slap on the wrist. 

Business as usual is continuing between Great Britain and 

Libya. Some British diplomats will remain in'Libya, housed 

as a "Special Interests Section" in a friendly nation's 

Tripoli embassy. Similarly, a number of Libyans will no 

doubt remain in London, also under a "Special Interests" 
arrangement. 

Surely, this terrible act of te~roris~ deserved more of 

a response than that. Libya has embassies and consulates 

allover the globe, many of which are now under the control 

of Qadaffi supporters, like those who, until very recently, 

inhabited the London People's Bureau. Colonel Qadaffi has 

shown himself to be on the world's foremost proponents of 

state-supported international terrorism and he is supporting 

terrorists with vast supplies of arms from the Soviets, which 

greatly exceed the amount legitimately needed for Libyan self­
defense. 

And after the expUlsion of the Libyan terrorists, Qadaffi 

openly stated that he was dispatching more hit squads abroad 

and, on television, obscenely welcomed the killers of Constable 
Fletcher as heroes. 

Also, of continuing concern, is the possibility that 

Qadaffi may develop, purchase or purloin a nuclear weapon for 

use as the ut timate weapon of terror and conceal it" in a dip­

lomatic bag. Hopefully, this will not happen. But we must 

be on guard and e~e.t.nally vigilant. 

The real issue is how civilized nations can combat this 

terrible threat to human freedom, survival and the rule of 
law. 

Experience teaches that the Thatcher government's weak 

response to Libyan terrorism was the worst way to respond to 

stat~-supported terrorism. Terrorist blackmail must never 

be countenanced. 

The British Government, probably t all th ' "b 
,0 a~ e Just~f~a Ie 

outrage of the general public, stated that it would seek 

amendments to the Vienna Convention to take account of the 

abuse of diplomatic cl:edentials and privileges by those 

countries which SUpport terrorism. The practical problems 

-----~--- ------
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involved in amending the Convention militate against such an 

approach; the Soviet Union, its allies, the Arab States and 

many neutral and non-aligned countries will not agree to any 

amendments. Certainly Libya and other terrorist states most 

certainly will not endorse amendments. In my opinion, amend­

ments are not necessary for the reasons I have stated. 

The British Government is subject justifiably to 

criticism for its unfounded reliance on the Vienna Convention 

to excuse its failUre to act against Constable Fletcher's 

murderers. That explan~ion, which I believe to have to be 

disingenuous, only serves to blur the distinction between 

lawless killers and terrorists and responsible, accredited 

representatives of law abiding governments. And that con­

fusion poses a great danger, for when citizens and subjects 

are told by democratic governments that there is no difference 

between the two, the result is to breed disrespect for the 

rule of law and for bona fide diplomatic immunity. The price 

Britain and other civilized countries pay when they choose to 

submit to terrorist blackmail, under the subterfuge of spurious 

diplomatic immunity, encourages rather than deters terrorism. 

Baving se.:tved, as an American officer, in Britain, during 

the dark days of World War II, I know what kind of people 

the British are. But, as a result of the conduct of its 

government in the Libyan shoo~out, I greatly fear that 

Qadaffi and other terrorists do not. The Libyan shootout 

and the manner it was hand~ed is a most dangerous precedent 

in the war against terrorism. Terrorism, unless checked, 

breeds further terrorism. 

It has been intimated that, in light of this, the way 

to fight terrorism by democratic countries is by extra-legal 

means. I emphatically disagree. 

Democratic countries, under accepted norms of inter-

national law and appropriate legislation, can, by and large, 

cope with terrorism by legal means, provided they have the 

will to do so, putting commercial and material interests aside. 

The preferable way to fight international terrorism is 

by an international fire brigade to suppress wanton fire 
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and arson -- the illegal methods of terrorists. Absent a 

coordinated and effective international terrorism program, 

no country can be faulted for attempting to deal. with this 

l'le 
problem, .as best it can, excluding extra-legal measures. 

must bear in mind that although we cannot change terrorists; 

they must not be allowed to change us. - Our war against terror­

ism is·to be waged to preserve democratic values and to adherence 

to the rule of law, not to diminish or impair our cherished 

values. The arsenal of legal weapons available to democracies 

is formidable, to limit if not to curb terrorism, if there is the 

rpsolve to do so and SUfficient resources are employed. 

S. 2771 is an appropriate legal \·;eapon. And, while I 

am of the view that further refinement of the proposed legislation 

is desirable, to allay the fears of opponents, I, in principle, 

endorse this legislation. 



David L Stebenne Esq 
5682 Stevens Forest Road 
Colombia" 
11D 21045 
USA 
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indi vidual appointments; in the ab'sence of such :forma1 notification, 
none of them enjoyed any form of diplomatic status. Nor, in the' . 
absence.o! a notified head of mission, did we accept any ... notifications,-:-: 
of diplomatic'appoinl:ments afterg:L~=~~:.r~ ... ::: :'.:},,:,:::~,,: ('-:'::. } 
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Protocol Department 
Foreign and Commom,'ealth Office 
London SWl, ENGLAND 

To lvhom it May Concern: 

June 25, 1984 

r am a research assistant to former United States 
Ambassador to the United l\'a tions, ,'Il.·thur J. Goldberg. Ambassador 
Goldberg asked me to find out for him \\'hether the Libyans in 
charge of the Libyan People's Bureau in London at the time of 
the ~hooting last April had in fdct b~en accepted and accredited 
as d1plomatic agents pursuant to t~e Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations. 

As you are no doubt aware, Article Four of the Vienna 
Conven~ion states that the receiving country must accept and 
accred1t the person. the sending country. wishes to have head 
its M~ssion. pre~s accounts describe the group in charge of 
the L1byan People s Bureau at the time of the shooting as a 
"revolutionary committee." .r wish to know, if r may, \vhether 
the members of that revolut10nary were ever accepted and 
accredi ted by Her l-laj esty' s government. 

~ telephoned. your office from Washington, D. C. with this 
quest10n and was lnformed that r must SUbmit my request for 
~his inf~rmation in writin~. r Would greatly appreciate any 
1nformat10n you could prov1de which would answer this question. Thank you, 

5632 Stevens Forest Road 
Colombia 
Md 21045 
USA 

Yours sincerely, 

David L. Stebenne 
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Justice GOLDBERG. What interested me a great deal as I looked 
into the problem was the statement of the British Government, ac­
cepted by our Government, because I read the testimony of the 
legal advisor to the Secretary of State, that the Vienna Convention 
precluded the British police from arresting these killers, from 
going into the so-called Embassy, the People's Bureau, and from 
opening the bag, so-called diplomatic bag, to get the murder 
weapon. 

As far as I am aware-I have read the leading British and Amer-
ican newspapers and have corresponded with the British Foreign 
Office to determine whether indeed this was the basis of their posi­
tion. And the answer was yes. 

Now, I had a research assistant this summer who is a second­
year law student at Columbia; he was in Washington and helped 
me prepare an address which I delivered at the Jonathan Institute 
on Terrorism. I asked him just to footnote my article, wherever I 
said, "According to newspaper reports," and so on. I do not save 
clippings. 

But then I had a thought. I said, write to the Foreign Office and 
ask a question for me. The question I wanted to raise with the For­
eign Office was: Were the killers accepted diplomats under the 
Vienna Convention? Was the Embassy a real Embassy? These are 
the questions I asked. It will be recalled that the Prime Minister, 
other ministers, and the police said that the killers could not be 
brought to justice because of diplomatic immunity. 

Supplementing my testimony, which will be in the record, I 
would like to read you two very interesting letters exchanged since 
my testimony was prepared. The first communication is a letter 
from my research assistant to the British Foreign Office: 

I am a research assistant to former United States Ambassador to the United Na­
tions Arthur J. Goldberg. Ambassador Goldberg asked me to find out for him wheth­
er the Libyans in charge of the Libyan People's Bureau in London at the time of the 
shooting last April had in fact been accepted and accredited as diplomatic agents 
pursuant to the Vienna Convention on diplomatic relations. 

And then my assistant said: 
As you are no doubt aware, Article Four of the Vienna Convention states that the 

receiving country must accept and accredit the person the sending country wishes 
to have at its mission. 

Obviously, a host country may say such a person is persona non 
grata and has done so on occasion. That is a right preserved under 
the language of the Vienna Convention. 

And then he says: 
Press accounts describe the group in charge of the Libyan People's Bureau at the 

time of the shooting as a "revolutionary committee." I wish to know, if I may, 
whether the members of that revolutionary committee were eveil' accepted and ac­
credited by Her Majesty's government. 

That letter is now attached to my testimony. Well,. after quite a 
bit of delay, I received this rather astonishing letter, I must say, 
from the British Foreign Office. 

Thank you for your letter of 25 June about the status of members of the Libyan 
People's Bureau in London before the break in diplomatic relatioJ?s between Libya 
and the United Kingdom. I am sorry that you have not had an earher reply. 

The short answer to Ambassador Goldberg's question is NO. 

I emphasize "No" because it is in caps. 
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The Lib~an People's Bureau was taken over on 18 February 1984 by a committee 
of . revolutionary students. We were not notified of their names or individual ap­
pomtmen~s. In t~e absence of such formal notification, none of them enjoyed any 
form of dIplomatIc status. Nor, in the absence of a notified head of mission did we 
accept any notification of diplomatic appointment after 18 February. ' 

. Betv.:e~n February and April we tried repeatedly to obtain from the Libyan For­
eIgn LIaIson Bureau the name of the new head of the bureau in accordance with 
Article 1~ of the Vienna Convention. We made it clear that until the position of 
who was m charge was regularised, we would be unable to accept new notifications 
of appointment and that it would therefore become progressively more difficult to 
conduct business with the bureau. We were eventually notified orally that a Mr. M. 
Fitouri was in charge. We were still awaiting written confirmation of this at the 
time of the shooting on 17 April. 

This is from the British Foreign Office. Although the British Par­
liament and the British public have been told that the terrorists 
enjoyed 4iplomatic immunity, this letter establishes the following 
on the LIbyan shootout: One, the killers did not have diplomatic 
immunity under the Vienna Convention. The British did not even 
know their names until they expelled them. Police said they were 
diplomats. Apparently, the police determined that the killers had 
diplomatic passports. But the possession of a diplomatic passport, 
however, does not make the holder a diplomatic agent under the 
Vienna Convention. The State Department and the White House, 
in their kindness, have given me a diplomatic passport as a courte­
sy. It says I am a former Justice, Ambassador, and I am not accept­
ed or accredited to any country. It follows that I am not a diplo­
matic agent under the Vienna Convention. The convention is very 
clear on this crucial point. The acceptance concept permits the host 
country to deny acceptance to a proposed diplomat who is regarded 
to be persona non grata. 

The letter from the British Foreign Office establishes that the 
killers were not accredited diplomats accepted and accredited. Ac­
ceptance is the key word. Accreditation is a formality. An ambassa­
d<;>r goes to the queen or in this country to the President to present 
hIS or here credentials for the formality of accreditation. Does the 
host country accept-because if it does, he is entitled to diplomatic 
immunity even before he is accredited after he arrives in the host 
country. 

So, No.1, the killers were not accepted diplomats. The second 
conclusion, which is also quite obvious from the British letter, is 
that the so-called embassy was not an embassy. It was manned by 
a ~oup of people whose names were unknown to the British. They 
mIght have been squatters. And the Vienna Convention has precise 
language. A diplomatic Embassy is inviolable. But it has to be a 
diplomatic Embassy and there is language in the convention that 
described their function: to conduct diplomatic business. And in 
order to conduct diplomatic business, they have to be accepted so 
that people in the host country know who they are dealing with: 
accepted diplomats. 

No.3, it necessarily follows that the so-called Libyan diplomatic 
bag that the British said was immune from search, containing the 
murder weapons, were not diplomatic bags at all. Diplomatic bags 
can only emanate from an Embassy, a real Embassy. Otherwise 
you could put a diplomatic seal on a bag of a country which has no 
accepted diplomats and has no embassy. 
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Justice GOLDBERG. What interested me a great deal as I looked 
into the problem was the statement of the British Government, ac­
cepted by our Government, because I read the .testimony of ~he 
legal advisor to the Secretary of State, that the VIenna ConventIOn 
precluded the British police from arresting these killers, from 
going into the so-called Embassy, the People's Bureau, and from 
opening the bag, so-called diplomatic bag, to get the murder 
weapon. 

As far as I am aware-I have read the leading British and Amer-
ican newspapers and have corresponded with the British Foreign 
Office to determine whether indeed this was the basis of their posi­
tion. And the answer was yes. 

Now, I had a research assistant this summer who is a second­
year law student at Columbia; he was in Washington and helped 
me prepare an address which I delivered at the Jonathan Institute 
on Terrorism. I asked him just to footnote my article, wherever I 
said, "According to newspaper reports," and so on. I do not save 
clippings. 

But then I had a thought. I said, write to the Foreign Office and 
ask a question for me. The question I wanted to raise with the For­
eign Office was: Were the killers accepted diplomats under the 
Vienna Convention? Was the Embassy a real Embassy? These are 
the questions I asked. It will be recalled that the Prime Minister, 
other ministers, and the police said that the killers could not be 
brought to justice because of diplomatic immunity. 

Supplementing my testimony, which will be in the recor~, I 
would like to read you two very interesting letters exchanged SInce 
my testimony was prepared. The first communication is a letter 
from my research assistant to the British Foreign Office: 

I am a research assistant to former United States Ambassador to the United Na­
tions Arthur J. Goldberg. Ambassador Goldberg asked me to find out for him wheth­
er the Libyans in charge of the Libyan People's Bureau in London at the time of the 
shooting last April had in fact been accepted and accredited as diplomatic agents 
pursuant to the Vienna Convention on diplomatic relations. 

And then my assistant said: 
As you are no doubt aware, Article Four of the Vienna Convention states that the 

receiving country must accept and accredit the person the sending country wishes 
to have at its mission. 

Obviously, a host country may say such a person is persona non 
grata and has done so on occasion. That is a right preserved under 
the language of the Vienna Convention. 

And then he says: 
Press accounts describe the group in charge of the Libyan People's Bureau at the 

time of the shooting as a "revolutionary committee." I wish to know, if I may, 
whether the members of that revolutionary committee were ever accepted and ac­
credited by Her Majesty's government. 

That letter is now attached to my testimony. Well, after quite a 
bit of delay, I received this rather astonishing letter, I must say, 
from the British Foreign Office. 

Thank you for your letter of 25 June about the status of members of the Libyan 
People's Bureau in London before the break in diplomatic relations between Libya 
and the United Kingdom. I am sorry that you have not had an earlier reply. 

The short answer to Ambassador Goldberg's question is NO. 

I emphasize "No" because it is in caps. 
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The Lib:yan People's Bureau was taken over on 18 February 1984 by a committee 
of .revolutIOnary students. We were not notified of their names or individual ap­
pomtmen!s. In t~e absence of such formal notification, none of them enjoyed any 
form of dIplomatIc status. Nor, in the absence of a notified head of mission, did we 
accept any notification of diplomatic appointment after 18 February. 

. Betv.:e~n February and April we tried repeatedly to obtain from the Libyan For­
elgn LIaIson Bureau the name of the new head of the bureau in accordance with 
Article 1~ of the Vienna Convention. We made it clear that until the position of 
who was III charge was regularised, we would be unable to accept new notifications 
of appointment and that it would therefore become progressively more difficult to 
conduct business with the bureau. We were eventually notified orally that a Mr. M. 
Fitouri was in charge. We were still awaiting written confirmation of this at the 
time of the shooting on 17 April. 

This is from the British Foreign Office. Although the British Par­
liament and the British public have been told that the terrorists 
enjoyed ~iplomatic immunity, this letter establishes the following 
on the LIbyan shootout: One, the killers did not have diplomatic 
immunity under the Vienna Convention. The British did not even 
k~ow their names until they expelled them. Police said they were 
dIplomats. Apparently, the police determined that the killers had 
diplomatic passports. But the possession of a diplomatic passport, 
however, does not make the holder a diplomatic agent under the 
Vienna Convention. The State Department and the White House, 
in their kindness, have given me a diplomatic passport as a courte­
sy. It says I am a former Justice, Ambassador, and I am not accept­
ed or accredited to any country. It follows that I am not a diplo­
matic agent under the Vienna Convention. The convention is very 
clear on this crucial point. The acceptance concept permits the host 
country to deny acceptance to a proposed diplomat who is regarded 
to be persona non grata. 

. The letter from the British Foreign Office establishes that the 
kIllers were not accredited diplomats accepted and accredited. Ac­
ceptance is the key word. Accreditation is a formality. An ambassa­
dor goes to the queen or in this country to the President to present 
his or here credentials for the formality of accreditation. Does the 
host country accept-because if it does, he is entitled to diplomatic 
immunity even before he is accredited after he arrives in the host 
country. 

So, No.1, the killers were not accepted diplomats. The second 
conclusion, which is also quite obvious from the British letter, is 
that the so-called embassy was not an embassy. It was manned by 
a ~roup of people whose names were unknown to the British. They 
mIght have been squatters. And the Vienna Convention has precise 
language. A diplomatic Embassy is inviolable. But it has to be a 
diplomatic Embassy and there is language in the convention that 
described their function: to conduct diplomatic business. And in 
order to conduct diplomatic business, they have to be accepted so 
that people in the host country know who they are dealing with: 
accepted diplomats. 

No.3, it necessarily follows that the so-called Libyan diplomatic 
bag that the British said was immune from search, containing the 
murder weapons, were not diplomatic bags at all. Diplomatic bags 
can only emanate from an Embassy, a real Embassy. Otherwise 
you could put a diplomatic seal on a bag of a country which has no 
accepted diplomats and has no embassy. 
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'Mr. Chairman, you and Senator Specter have offered a bill, S. 
2771, designed to prohibit egregious abuses of diplomatic immunity. 
Your bill is designed to combat terrorism and, at the same time, to 
safeguard genuine diplomatic immunity. 

I approve of the objective of S. 2771. I have some trouble with the 
problems in your bill articulated by the State Department repre­
sentative who testified before this committee. 

Prime Minister Thatcher told the House of Commons she was ap­
pointing a panel to look into the question of an amendment to the 
Vienna Convention. According to the press, a panel of internation­
al lawyers stated that realistically, there was no possibility of 
reaching agreement on amendments. I concur with this conclusion. 
Amendments would have to be submitted to the International Law 
Commission of the United Nations. This Commission would either 
bury the bill or afford greater protection. 

At the summit conference that was held last June to deal with 
terrorism, it was said that every country ought to look at what we 
can do domestically. And I take it this is the purport of S. 2771. 

This bill needs rather extensive redrafting to achieve its com­
mendable and dual objective: to combat state-supported terrorism 
and, at the same time, to protect. 

For example, I undoubtedly would suggest an amendment to the 
bill, that actions in self-defense are not precluded by the bill. I 
would want to analyze S. 2771 more carefully for other problems, 
but I think it is terribly important, judging by the British experi­
ence, that we do not apply the Vienna Convention to situations 
where, as the letter from the British Foreign Office shows, it clear­
ly is not applicable. There was no diplomatic immunity of the kill­
ers in Great Britain. 

And, reading the testimony before your committee, I question the 
action of our State Department accepting at face value the state­
ment of the British Government that there was diplomatic immu­
nity. This encourages state-supported terrorism, because there was 
not. 

Finally I will conclude with a statement about Senator Specter's 
approach. I have not studied it, but I am sure he remembers that 
President Thomas Jefferson sent the marines to crush the Barbary 
pirates. They were pirates. They were international outlaws. 

Have we not reached the stage, when according to good legal doc­
trine, even with respect to an accredited diplomat who stands in 
the window and fires an automatic weapon at innocent demonstra­
tors and kills a policewoman protecting her, does he not forfeit it 
under conventional rules of law? Has he not forfeited his immuni­
ty? 

That is the question which deserves study. Under ordinary rules 
of law in our domestic jurisdiction, a police officer, for example, is 
entitled to defend himself. He is entitled to do many things a citi­
zen cannot do with his arms. But if he wantonly were to stand in a 
window and shoot a bystander, he would be tried, I am sure, if you 
were still a prosecutor, by you, Senator Specter, for a wanton 
murder. He forfeits his prerogative as a police officer for commit­
ting an unprovoked, wanton murder. 
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I am sure that this committee, the chairman and you Senator 
Sp~cter, a.r~ not tied to the specific language ~f Your bill It re­
qUIres revISIOn. I made one suggestion; I could make others. . 

I ~lso ex~ress the h?pt:: Congress would assert its authority over 
foreIgn aff~Irs. ~o. 1, InsIst that our Embassies get real protection. 
Do a ~eal InquIry and not accept the traditional view that host 
countrIe~ protect you when there is no host country with a govern­
ment of Its name. 
. And I w?uld hope, sec?nd, that there would be a real scholarly 
InterpretatIOI?- of the Ylenna Convention, because when I first 
s~arted t~ WrIte the artIcle, every international lawyer I talked to 
~Isregar~hng thE!-t as a J~stice of the Supreme Court I wrote opin~ 
Ions on lI'l:terna~IOn~1 affaIrs and as an ambassador conversant with 

d
s,:!clh affB:lr~, saId ,rIght off, oh, the Libyans in the shoot-out have 

Ip omatlC ImmunIty. 
It . woul~ be a gr~at contribution if this subcommittee, which is 

dt::al~ng wIth terrorIsm and state-supported terrorism, would com­
mISSIon ~ group of scholars to outline the dimensions of the Vienna 
ConventIOn. 

It serves the c:ause of terrorism and not the rule of law to which 
I am qevoted glIb.ly to assume that any type of building, like the 
People. s Burea,:!, IS an embassy, glibly to assume that killers who 
stand In tl?-e wIndow and fire automatic weapons and kill an un­
ahrmed polIcewoman are entitled to diplomatic immunity even 
tough th.e:y are not accepted diplomats. ' 

The BrItIsh Foreign Office knew they were not accepted diplo­
~ats. They may. hav~ produced diplomatic passports. One of the in­
cIdents. of terrorIsm IS that diplomatic passports are passed out like 
confettI. 

I presume tht:: !rillers .had Libyan diplomatic passports. And ap­
parently the BrItIsh polIce assured, in allowing them to leave the 
country, th~t posseSSIOn of a diplomatic passport established that 
th~y wer~ dlplol!1ats under the Vienna Convention. But, as I have 
s~Id, a dIplomatIc passport does not make the holder an accepted 
dIplomat. 

With all respect t? our Bt:itish all~es, the Libyan shootout demon­
strates a .capltul~tI?n to InternatIonal terrorism and a serious 
abuse of dIplomatIc Immunity which weakens the whole arsenal of 
weapons we can employ against international terrorists. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Senat~r DENTON. Thank you, Justice Goldberg. You have added 

s~bstant~vely to the spectrum of consideration regarding legisla­
tIOn, Wh.ICh we prev!ously had in mind, as you ~an be well aware. :rhe subject of securIty and terrorism, the name of this committee 
IS a very large one,. and I. do n?t want to detract from the credit 
yo~ deserve for ha~ng raIsed, In my opinion, two important and 
valId recom~endatIOns;: first, that we recognize that in places 
where t~~re IS an ambIguous governmental situation or a lack of 
authentIcIty to the assurance that there will be protection afforded 
by that Government, that we should beef up in those specific in­
stances o~r Em~assy personnel. And it is one of those things-the 
emperor IS wearI!lg no clothes-that has not been taken care of. 

And I agree wIth you that we should and will take the initiative 
to correct that. 

---------------------~----------------~------~~»----~,-----~\~,~~~~------------~-------~-~--~~--~-------~~-----
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Your second point about a comn:ission to study t~e implicati?ns 
of the Vienna Convention, People s Bureaus not beIng ~mbassH::s, 
and so on, is in my view also very well taken. And agaIn we WIll 
persevere. .,. 

Justice GOLDBERG. I would, If you wIll forgIve me, I would ask 
for-I have come to my own conclusions, but with limited research 
facilities at the present time. 

I would hope that a competent panel of international la'Yyers ex­
plore the doctrine that if one does not perform th~ fun.cbons of a 
diplomat prescrib~d by the Vienna. Convent.lOn forfeIts hIS status as 
a diplomat assumIng even that he IS accredIted. 

Senator DENTON. We are not going to as.k you q~estions bec.ause 
your statement stands oJ} its. own. We wIll submIt some w.rItten 
questions for the record In vIew of the fact that we are gOlng to 
have to vote on cloture and then be involved on the floor the rest 
of the afternoon. We do want to hear from the next witness. 

I will defer to Senator Specter and let him handle that as he sees 
fit. You would acknowledge that even these la~~ would ~ot stop an 
eventuality such as the United Kingdom deCIdIng to blInk at the 
issue for commercial reasons. . . 

I would be in favor of a commission-bipartisan, like the KIsSIn­
ger Commission-to look into. the SU?j~ct of .te:rorism in t~e 
manner this committee tried to In that It IS not lImIted to the ~Id­
east. It is to a degree a coordinated situation in tha~, a~ you pOInt­
ed out terrorism is the tool by which some totalItarIan govern­
ments,' which I will not mention because I will be quoted out of 
context, rule their people that way. 

And the Soviet Union, for example, to name one, has made a 
gross bet on the side of supplying terrorists, be the;v. black or red, 
because they recognize that the threat to th~ stabIhty of g:overn­
ments rests entirely on the side of t~e rel~bvely demo~ratIC gov­
ernments. It might also threaten a rIght WIng, autocrabc, and on 
balance we might say unjust government. 

But a net around the world, there is no question that the left­
wing governments which ar:e asso?iated with t~e ne~work of prot~c­
tion and support of the SOVIet U~llon ar~ relativelY.Imm?ne to thIS. 
And that is again one of the pOInts whICh we are IgnOrIng and we 
are not looking into the question. 

We have learned recently, sir, that the terror network has been 
augmented by a drug network of fa;ntastic .pr:oportions. with t~e 
drugs being used to finance the terrOrIsm. ThIS IS somethIng that IS 
being blatantly ignored. . . 

Justice GOLDBERG. Yes, Senator, I am a belIever In peacefu~ coex­
istence whether I like a regime or not. But I learned one thIng at 
the United Nations. I negotiated the space treaty and ~he arms 
proliferation treaty with the Russians. They have a. faVOrIte word, 
reciprocity. They use it all the time. And maybe Instead of o.ur 
bland acceptance of what the world knows that Eastern embaSSIes 
seem immune, Western embassies are not. 

I would suggest to those who conduct our foreign policy-the 
State Department, White House-that the Soviets be told t.hat 
treatment of terrorism is a two-way street. If they are harbo~Ing, 
training, financing terrorists B;nd. th~n you want to rely upon dIplo­
matic immunity, no way. ThIS IS SImply unacceptable. I am not 
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saying we go to war on this issue. I hate war. I am a peaceful man, 
but I know something about diplomacy. 

The Russians should be told: you cannot have your bread and eat 
it. You want diplomatic immunity-in fact, they want an extension 
of diplomatic immunity. But at the same time you support terror­
ists who storm our Embassy. I think this is a legitimate and impor­
tant question. 

Senator DENTON. Well, my final comment, I totally agree with 
that last recommendation about the use of so-called diplomats. 
New York City is crawling with so-called U.N. diplomats who are 
undermining the stability of this country, who are conducting 
international terrorism, if you will, in murder and planning the 
support of terrorism, and so on, and specific acts of terrorism. 

I agree with you that it is a short-term thing to say that were ~e 
to look that in the eye and take what steps are necessary to aVOId 
doing so because they are going to retaliate against us. We are not 
playing that kind of dirty hardball. Weare a civilized nation and 
with our faults and with such atrocities as may have been commit­
ted in the name of the U.S. Government. There is no comparison 
between the two systems, and they know that. And I have had 
some, you know, scholarship in international affairs and some ex­
perience in a Communist nation. And my pity was for their citi­
zens. There are people in North Vietnam who are suffering under 
that system. They were worse off than we prisoners were, and I to­
tally associate myself with your remarks and your point of view. 

Justice GOLDBERG. They must think, Senator, if you will pardon a 
last remark-the Soviet Union, I have met with their diplomats 
and they have some smart ones, very, very bright. They must be 
laughing at us. 

Senator DENTON. I have had them laugh at me across the table 
and say, I admit to you that this is a lie, but you wait and see what 
Congress does. And then Congressmen would repeat the same lies 
and they were very instrumental back here in affecting policy. 

Justice GOLDBERG. The Libyan shootout is a prime example. The 
Soviets know full well what occurred. They have intimate contacts 
with the Libyans. They know full well from their intelligence in 
London that the killers were not accepted diplomats, that the so­
called Libyan London embassy was not staffed by accepted diplo­
mats. And they also know that the diplomatic bag of Libya was not 
bona fide. 

The response of the Thatcher government, that we could not do 
anything other than break off relations because the terrorists had 
diplomatic immunity, encourages terrorism. 

Why did our State Department accept the British statement, 
without realizing its implications. It is untenable that we support 
our allies, right or wrong, because they are our allies. 

Finally, I commend the British Foreign Office for sending me a 
straightforward letter saying there was no diplomatic immunity in 
the Libyan shootout in London. 

Senator DENTON. All right. Senator Specter. 
Senator SPECTER. Mr. Justice Goldberg, I have a great many 

questions for you. There is no time, but I am going to ask you 
about one subject very briefly. But, first, I want to thank you for 
coming. It is a pleasure to have you here. I have always been an 
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admirer of yours, the great work you have done on the Supreme 
Court and as an ambassador. 

The one question which I would like you to address, because I 
propose to introduce legislation on the subject on Monday, is the 
proposed legislation would make it a crime against the laws of the 
United States to murder or assault a U.S. Ambassador or a U.S. 
Embassy like the events of yesterday. I would like your opinion on 
this legislation. 

Justice GOLDBERG. In general, it is an old principle of law that 
Congress can legislate as a crime actions committed outside our 
country, against American citizens and try the perpetrators in our 
courts, if the defendants are before them. 

Senator SPECTER. So, you would say that you have to have a ju­
risdictional base for doing so. 

Justice GOLDBERG. The question in my mind is-and I have to re­
search it more-you apparently have-whether the doctrine about 
abduction still applies. You get into the question of illegal abduc­
tions. 

Senator SPECTER. There are two questions. One is, do you agree 
that the United States of America courts would have jurisdiction? 

Justice GOLDBERG. There is no question they have jurisdiction if 
they have the defendant in front of them. 

Senator SPECTER. For an assault committed by terrorists on the 
U. S. Embassy or U.S. Ambassador, no question? 

Justice GOLDBERG. That is correct. 
Senator SPECTER. And then the abduction question you would 

wantto--
Justice GOLDBERG. I would reserve on because I have not re­

searched it. 
. Senator SPECTER. I just want to see if Justice Black's statement 
IS----

Justice GOLDBERG. He was a great civil libertarian. He was my 
colleague and friend. 

Senator SPECTER. Beyond the issue of jurisdiction, would you 
think it an appropriate thing to do if we do have the jurisdic­
tion--

Justice GOLDBERG. We have legislation on the books on this sub­
ject. For example, there is a great misunderstanding about our own 
citizens. An American soldier or officer who commits a crime 
abroad and is discharged from the Army cannot be court mar­
tialed. But he can be tried in a civilian court for this crime. 

Senator SPECTER. So you think it would be sound public policy to 
hold terrorists accountable in U.S. courts? 

Justice GOLDBERG. Very much so. Would we allow a soldier to get 
away with murder because the Army discharged him? Our Su­
preme Court has said that when a soldier is discharged he cannot 
be court martialed, but he can be tried in a civilian court. 

Senator SPECTER. Thank you very much, sir. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you very Ir/,uch, Justice Goldberg. I want 

to share Senator Specter's expression of admiration for you and es­
pecially thank you as chairman of the subcommittee for your very 
valuable testimony today, sir. 

Justice GOLDBERG. Thank you very much. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you, sir. 
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[Written questions of Senator Denton and answers of Justice 
Goldberg, subsequently submitted for the record, follow:] 

RESPONSES OF JUSTICE GOLDBERG TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR DENTON 

DECLARING PNG VERSUS PROSECUTING 

Question, You point out that the Libyans in London weren't really diplomats be­
cause they weren't officially accredited, and your analysis of why they are, there­
fore, prosecutable, is impeccable. My question is, what do we do in a case like the 
Nigerian kidnapping incident? Do we just declare the offending persons persona non 
grata, or do we prosecute? 

. Answer. In the Nigerian case, apparently the British had second thoughts. They 
dld not follow the Libyan shoot-out example, since they opened the diplomatic 
crates and found the doped body of the Nigerian exile. It is my understanding that 
they are prosecuting all participants without breaking off relations. 

RECIPROCAL PROSECUTIONS 

Question. If S. 2771 is enacted, would you expect reciprocal prosecutions of U.S. 
diplomats abroad? 

Answer. It is possible that if S. 2771 is enacted reciprocol prosecution of U.s. dip­
lomats abroad could take place. It is, therefore, my suggestion that instead of a bill 
a joint nonbinding resolution of Congress be adopted condemning abuses of diplo­
matic immunity. 

FRAMING U.S. DIPLOMATS 

Question. Is it conceivable to frame a U.S. diplomat abroad of the crime S. 2771 is 
aimed at? 

Answer. It is conceivable, and indeed it has happened that the Soviet Union and 
other countries in the Eastern bloc have tried to frame American diplomats and 
some have served sentences because of crimes they did not commit despite their 
claim of diplomatic immunity. 

SOVIET INFLUENCING TERRORISTS? 

Question. You mentioned in your prepared statement the recent incident involv­
ing the Soviet truck that they tried to pass off as a "diplomatic pouch." Do you see 
the hand of the Soviets behind the actions of terrorist states in abusing diplomatic 
privileges and immunities? 

Answer. There is no question, from all available evidence, that the Soviets are 
playing a role in assisting terrorists to abuse diplomatic privileges and immunities. 
Ms. Sterling documents this in her book. 

JUST THE TIP OF THE ICEBERG? 

Question. How frequently do you imagine events like the Nigerian kidnapping in 
London and the Soviet truck incident are occurrin?,? Based on your experience as a 
diplomat, are we just seeing the "tip of the iceberg' ? 

Answer. The fact is, experience demonstrates, that the Libyan shoot-out is not an 
isolated incident. We are not seeing the tip of the iceberg, rather we are experienc­
ing abuses of the diplomatic immunities afforded by the Vienna Convention. 

UNITED STATES INVOLVED? 

Question. Just for the record, do you believe that or know if the United States as 
a matter of policy, engages in systematic abuses of the diplomatic privileges and im­
munities granted by the Vienna Convention? 

Answer. I know of no instance where the United States, as a matter of policy, 
engages. in systematic abuses of the diplomatic privileges granted by the Vienna 
ConventlOn. 

CAN WE LEGISLATE THE PROBLEM AWAY? 

Question. As you know, Italian prosecutors have determined that the Bulgarian 
Government was involved in the assassination attempt on Pope John Paul II, and 
that a van with diplomatic immunity was used to spirit Mehmet Ali Agca's co-con­
spirators out of the country. I would like your comments, first of all, based on your 
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experience as a diplomat, on the allegations about the Bulgarian Government's in­
volvement, and secondly, on whether or not behavior of this type by a supposedly 
legitimate government can be corrected by legislation. 

Answer. I do not believe it appropriate for me to comment on the Italian prosecu­
tion of the man who attempted to assassinate Pope John Paul II and the Bulgarian 
connection. I have not read the record and, as a matter of policy, do not believe I 
should comment without reference to the record. 

DIPLOMATIC DRUG SMUGGLING 

Question. I am sure you are aware of the e.(pulsion from Canada earlier this year 
of a Nicaraguan diplomat who was smuggling cocaine into Canada in diplomatic 
pouches, apparently with the knowledge and consent of his sliperiors at the Foreign 
Ministry in Managua. Do you have any ideas on how to stop abuses of this type? 

Answer. If Canada had probable cause that a Nicaraguan diplomat was smuggling 
cocaine into Canada in diplomatic pouches, it is my view that Canada would have 
the right, under the Vienna Convention, to search the diplomatic pouches. 

Senator DENTON. Professor John F. Murphy, who has also been 
previously introduced, is now before us and I would like to thank 
him for his patience and also for the effort and interest manifested 
by appearing here today. Professor Murphy. 

STATEMENT OF PROF. JOHN F. MURPHY, PROFESSOR OF LAW, 
VILLANOVA UNIVERSITY 

Professor MURPHY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and 
good morning, Senator Specter, Ambassador Goldberg, ladies and 
gentlemen. 

If I might, Mr. Chairman, could I ask how much time I have. 
How long are we going to proceed? 

Senator DENTON. We have a vote. 
Senator SPECTER. We have to be on the floor to respond to this 

live quorum call in advance of noon if we wish to be marked 
present. 

Senator DENTON. That is right. We had a live quorum at 11:30. It 
is 15 minutes past that now. And we have to be there by 12. So we 
are stuck with 15 minutes total time before we are just gone for 
the day. I do not mind doing this again if you want to come back. 
Or we can hear your statement and submit questions to you in writing. 

Professor MURPHY. Well, if I understand you correctly, Mr. 
Chairman, I have about 10 minutes in which I can speak. What I 
will do is speak for 10 minutes. I believe that you have before you a 
copy of my written testimony, so I do not believe it is necessary for 
me to repeat that. I will try to highlight a couple of points in that 
written testimony during the 10 minutes that I have. 

[The prepared statement of Professor Murphy follows:] 

\ « 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN F. MURPHY 

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate 

the opportunil;-y to appear before your SUbcommittee today to 

address S. 2771, a bill to protect the internal security of the 

United States against international terrorism by making it a fed­

eral felony for a foreign diplomat in the United states to use a 

firearm to commit a felony. As you know, the SUbcommittee held 

earlier hearings on this bill on July 24, 1984. In my remarks I 

will refer from time to time to points made in the statements and 
. " 

testimony presented at the July 24 hearings, as well as attempt 

to advance a few observations of my Oll'n. 

There is no doubt that the problem S. 2771 addresses--state 

sponsored terrorism under the cover of diplomatic status--pre­

sents a major threat to international peace and security and 

should be regarded as a serious crime. However, although I share 

the concern that prompted the introduction of S. 2771, I seri­

ously doubt whether the approach taken by the bill is an appropri­

ate response to the problem of state sponsored terrorism. 

As currently worded, S. 2771 would violate the international 

legal obligations of the United States, since Article 31 of the 

Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations provides in categorical 

terms that diplomatic agents enjoy immunity from the criminal 

jurisdiction of the receiving state. To be sure, in his state­

ment before the subcommittee on July 24, Senator Arlen Specter 

indicated that the terms of S. 2271 should not become effective 

until the President renegotiates the ~erms of Article 31--perhaps 

pursuant to S. Res. 395, which would call on the President to 

renegotiate Article 31 of the Vienna Cor.vention to eliminate immu­

nity from arrest and prosecution for diplomats <jluilty of murder " ~. __ ._-~-.. -, 

and other armed offenses (Statement of Senator Arlen Specter, p. 

3). At a mi:.limum, therefore, S. 2771 should be revised to state 

explicitly that it would not come into effect untH such time as 

Article 31 of the Convention has been amended along the lines 

called for by S. Res. 395. The United States should be careful 

to avoid any appearance that it does not adhere faithfully to its 

international law obligations. 

40-406 0 - 85 - 10 
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In his prepared remarks.before the submcommittee on July 24, 

Acting Legal Adviser Daniel McGovern r~ported (p. 2) that the 

executive branch has not Yet taken a position on the issue 

whether the Vienna Convention should be amended along the lines 

envisaged by S. Res. 395. Although S. Res. 395 is not the sub-

ject of these hearings, the issue whether the Vienna Convention 

should be amended so as to limit the absolute immunity from the 

criminal jurisdiction of the receiving state provided by Article 

31 is inextricably intertwined with the issue whether S. 2771 

should be adopted. With respect I would suggest that it would be 

a grave mistake to amend Article 31 of the Convention as sug­

gested by S. Res. 395. 

I hold this view in part because I believe that diplomatic 

immunity is a relatively minor aspect of the problem of state 

sponsored terrorism and that eliminating such immunity would not 

deter the Qaddafis of the world. It is true that, but for diplo­

matic immunity, it would have been possible for Great Britain to 

have prosecuted the person or persons responsible for the machine 

gunning incident at the Libyan Embassy in London. Absent diplo­

matic immunity, justice might have been done in that case. But 

that case, I would submit, was an aberration even by Qaddafi's 

standards. Assassinations by Libyan agents have usually been 

carried out in a sub rosa fashion, often while utilizing a diplo­

matic cover. This demonstrates the importance of the proposal 

advanced in the London Economic Summit Declaration on Interna­

tional Terrorism, issued June 9, 1984, that there be "consulta­

tion among the Summit countries and as far as possible coopera­

tion over the expulsion from their countries of known terrorists, 

including persons of diplomatic status involved in terrorism." 

(Statement of Acting Legal Adviser McGovern, p. 4.) 

I would suggest, moreover, that even if it proved possible 

to apprehend, prosecute, and puniSh a Libyan diplomat-terrorist, 

Qaddafi would not be deterred from future efforts but would 

simply replace the "diplomat" in question with another agent. 

The same would be true for the leaders of other states willing to 

sponsor interr,ational terrorism or "wars by assassination." 
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At the Second Conference on International Terrorism spon­

sored by the Jonathan Institute on June 24, 1984, in Washington, 

DC, Secretary of State· George P. Shultz reported that seventy or 

more terrorist attacks in 1983 probably involved significant 

state support or participation. As Secretary Shultz pointed out, 

"[s]tates that sponsor terrorism are using it as another weapon 

of warfare, to gain strategic advantage where they cannot use 

conventional means." (Address by the Honorable George P. Shultz, 

p. 10,>. This·is a problem that greatly transcends difficulties 

created by diplomatic immunities. The sad fact is that the 

United States and other democratic countries have so far failed 

to come to grips with the problem of state sponsored terrorism. 

A discussion of steps that might be taken against state sponsored 

terrorism is beyond the scope of this brief statement. But to 

the extent that quiet diplomacy fails ,to induce a change in the 

offending state's behavior--and the record increasingly indicates 

that it has--democratic states will have to turn to more coercive 

measures. These could include, among others, the vigorous pur­

suit of international claims against the countries responsible;* 

a united and widespread use of economic sanctions; and, as a last 

resort, the use of armed force. With respect to all of these 

measures, it is important, as suggested by Secretary Shultz, that 

they be taken "within the rule of law, . lest we become unwilling 

accomplices in the terrorist's scheme to undermine civilized 

society." (Address by the Honorable George P. Shultz, p. 8). 

As to the approach .ken by S. 2771 and S. Res. 395, I would 

suggest that not only would it be of limited effectiveness 

against state sponsored terrorism, it might also create grave 

problems for American diplomats abroad. This possibility was 

stressed in Mr. McGovern's statement and was the focus of 

considerable discussion and debate in the July 24 hearings. I 

would like to return to this debate but start from a slightly 

different perspective. 

*See, in this connection, Lillich & Paxman, "State Responsibility 
for Injuries to Aliens Occasioned by Terrorist Activities," 26 
American University Law Review 217-313 (1977). 
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If we assume that S. 2771 would not become law unless and' 

until Article 31 of the Vienna Convention were amended to ensure 

that the united States would be in compliance with its int~rna­

tional legal obligations, we should ask what a revised Article 31 
• '0 • 

might look like. Mr. McGovern suggested that the final product 

of any amendment process might be a Vienna Convention that 

expanded diplomatic privileges and immunities (~ Transcript of 

proceedings, July 24, 1984, p. 50). Perhaps. But I would sug­

gest that the more likely result of a renegotiation of the terms 

of Article 31 would be a provision that sharply cut back on the 

scope of diplomatic immunity from the criminal law of a receiving 

country. In particular, there is substantial sentiment in many 

countries that diplomats who engage in espionage should not enjoy 

immunity from criminal process. Revision of Article 31 to permit 

prosecution of diplomats by a receiving country for espionage 

would create a substantial risk for American diplomats, since 

those opposed to U.S. interests routinely allege that American 

diplomats are in reality all agents of the Central Intelligence 

Agency. Iran, it will be remembered, claimed the right under 

international law--a claim emphatically rejected by the Interna­

tional Court of Justice--to try for espionage the American diplo­

mats seized in Teheran. We should be wary of embarking on a pro­

cess that might provide countries similarly inclined with a legal 

basis for such prosecution. 

In truth, no one can be sure what the results of a renegotia-

tion of Article 31 of the Convention would be. But the likeli­

hood of its opening a Pandora's box would be considerable. Abso­

lute diplomatic immunity from the criminal law of a receiving 

country has served united States' ,interests well. It should not 

be disregarded because of its abuse by the likes of Qaddafi. 

Rather those who engage in such abuse 'should ~ held to account. 

In closing. Mr. Chairman, I would like to express my appreci­

ation for the subcommittee's desire to explore ways that the 

united states might effectively respond to the danger of state 

sponsored terrorism. I would respectfully suggest, however, that 

alternative approaches to those suggested by S. 2771 and S. Res. 

395 might be more helpful. 
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Professor MURPHY. However, since the discussion this morning 
has wandered into a great variety of areas, some of which I have 
vital interest in, perhaps I might also deviate very briefly from my 
prepared remarks and indeed from the substance of Senate bill 
2771 and Senate Resolution 395. 

Senator SPECTER. Deviation is not unknown in these proceedings. 
Senator DENTON . You may rest assured that this is not the last 

time we will be having witnesses on this general subject, and I 
assure you that the next time you come you will be first. 

Professor MURPHY. Thank you. That is very kind of you. My devi­
ation would be to address myself very briefly, Senator Specter, to 
three points that you made during your remarks and as part of the 
discussion that you had with Ambassador Goldberg. 

First, with respect to the question of jurisdiction over terrorists 
that come before U.S. courts, I might mention that, if the terrorist 
activity involved an attack against a diplomat or against diplomat­
ic premises, there is already jurisdiction under U.S. law as a result 
of passage of legislation implementing the U.N. Convention on 
internationally protected persons which allows the United States to 
exercise a form of universal jurisdiction over attacks against diplo­
mats and diplomatic premises. 

Senator SPECTER. Is there a criminal statute where we could 
prosecute today if we got jurisdiction over the terrorist? 

Professor MURPHY. Yes. In connection with an attack on a diplo­
mat or a so-called internationally protected person, that law is al­
ready on the books. If I understood you correctly, however, you 
raise the question more broadly, as to possible attacks by terrorists 
against U.S. citizens. 

Such a proposal raises several difficulties. One difficulty is that it 
is questionable under international law whether the mere fact that 
the victim is a national of a country gives that country jurisdiction 
to prosecute the alleged offender. However, I think a good case 
could be made that, if the crime in question constituted interna­
tional terrorism, as defined even now under U.S. law, that crime 
could be subject to a form of universal jurisdiction. 

So if anybody who committed an international terrorist act was 
before U.S. courts, these courts might well be able to exercise juris­
diction over such a person consistent with international law. At 
least one can make an argument to that effect. 

Senator SPECTER. So, as you understand the law, Professor, at the 
moment an internationally protected person is only a diplomat. 

Professor MURPHY. No. The concept of internationally protected 
persons goes beyond diplomats. It includes but is not limited to spe­
cial guests, such as the Olympic competitors that came to the 
United States, although the primary pupose is to protect diplomats. 

Senator SPECTER. Would it cover an employee of the U.S. Embas­
sy, a U.S. citizen who is an employee of the U.S. Embassy? 

Professor MURPHY. Yes. It basically covers anybody that has dip­
lomatic immunity. There is a correlation between this convention 
which makes It a crime to attack an internationally protected 
person and the concept of diplomatic immunity. It goes beyond dip­
lomatic immunity. It is fairly broad in its coverage. 
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Senator SPECTER. If we were to legislate that U.S. citizens be cov­
ered from terrorist criminal attacks, that would cover a class of 
persons not already covered by existing law. 

Profe:ssor MYRPHY. That is correct. Such legislation would raise 
some d~fficul~ Issues of law and policy about which reasonable per­
sons mIg~t dIffer. But the argument can be made that internation­
al terroru,m should be regarded now as a crimelike piracy which is 
subject to unive:rsal jurisdiction. That is, the idea that anybody who 
gets hold of a pIrate can try him. One can similarly argue that any­
body who gets hold of an international terrorist can try him. 

I would sugges~ that any legislation that might be introduced at­
tempt to define Interna~ional ter~orism. In effect, such legislation 
would amount to a claIm that International terrorism has now 
~ec.o~e ~he kind of international crime that is subject to universal 
JUriSdIctIon. 

As ~ remember, Senator Specter, in your remarks you raised the 
q,uestIOn of ~ow one can apprehend, prosecute, and punish interna­
tional terr.orIs~s. As 'you. know from your experience, this is a com­
plex questIOn Inv?l.vIng Issue~ of ext!adition, deportation, the whole 
question of rendItIOn, that IS, getting terrorists back from some­
place ~here they have fled from the country where they committed 
the Crime. 
· Y ou ment~oned the possibility of forceful abduction of interna­
~IOnal terrorIsts. I would suggest that forceful abduction of terror­
IstS from another country would constitute a violation of our inter­
nation~l. legal obligations. The Eichmann precedent supports this 
propOSItIOn. 

. Senator SPECTER. yv ould you repeat the proposition. You say 
EIchmann precedent IS support for what proposition? 

Pr?fessor MURPHY. Support for the proposition that forceful ab­
d~ctIon abroad of a person from another country, contrary to the 
Wishes. of the government of that country violates the territorial 
~overeI~ty and political independence of that country and hence 
InternatIon~l.law. I ~elieve there would be uniform agreement on 
that propOSItion and In fact Israel implicitly admitted as much in a 
settle:nent tha~ came about between Argentina and Israel in the 
SecurI~y CounCIl. Whether U.S. courts under the Kerr/Frisbee rule 
are gmng to accept or .decline jurisdiction is a different question. 

Senator SPECTER. Is It not clear under Frisbee and under Kerr 
tJ:1at U.S. courts will accept jurisdiction and will try such an indi­
VIdual? 
· Professor ¥UR~HY. Ye~. It is quite clear with the possible excep­

tIOn of the SItuatIOn enVIsaged In the Toscanino case where there 
are--

Senator SPECTER. That was a matter of torture. 
Professor MURPHY .. That is a different situation, to be sure. On 

the oth~r ha~d, ~ thInk ~he United States should be very careful 
not to VIOlate ItS InternatIOnal law obligations. 
· Se~ator SPEC?TER. But what is the consequence of violation of ter­

rItorIal. sovereIgnty on the legitimacy of the prosecution back in 
the UnIted States? That prosecution is legitimate, is it not? 

Profes~or MUl!-PHY., Yes, probabl~. The reason I say probably is 
that an Issue raIsed In the Toscam,no case has never been decided 
by the Supreme Court of the United States. Toscanino indicated as 
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a second basis for its decision that, if an abduction violated interna­
tional law and a protest of this violation by the country where the 
forceful abduction took place, that in itself might be a basis for the 
court to decline jurisdiction. 

Moreover, the basic point I want to make is we should be very 
careful not to violate international law, because we might be sub­
ject to the same kind of treatment, the old reciprocity problem. 

Senator SPECTER. Well, assume that Britain had not extended 
diplomatic immunity for the reasons Justice Goldberg said to the 
gunman who shot the British policewoman, and assume there was 
evidence that Qadhafi had participated, acquiesced, and ordered 
that murder, would you say that if Qadhafi came before the British 
court in the context where Libya's international sovereignty had 
been violated and that the British courts should not assume and be 
held to have jurisdiction to try Qadhafi. . 

Professor MURPHY. I am suggesting that we should not in fact 
ignore international legal obligations in dealing with Qadhafi. 

Senator SPECTER. I have given you one where we put it in pretty 
bald terms, and if we are going to control terrorism, we may have 
to take what Kerr and Frisbee say and proceed with some boldness 
and not suggest that because there are some unanswered questions 
that there may be a violation of Libyan sovereignty where the head 
of the Libyan Government or where the sovereign-you may have 
a king-sovereignty may be violated and the sovereign may be vio­
lated, but the sovereign may be liable under accepted principles for 
murder. So, what is your judgment, Professor? 

Professor MURPHY. My judgment, Senator Specter, is that there 
are other ways to get at the problem; as I say in my statement, 
that there are other and more desirable ways to get at the prob-
lem. 

Senator SPECTER. All right. Tell me. I have to go vote in about 30 
seconds, but tell me, if you can, briefly. Qadhafi is guilty of murder 
under regularly accepted principles and he comes into cu~tody of.a 
British court and they have him before them, but there IS a valId 
assertion of violation of Libyan sovereignty. You would not say the 
British court should not try Qadhafi. 

Professor MURPHY. I would say the British courts should be very 
leery of trying Qadhafi. 

Senator SPECTER. Yes or no. Are you going to try him or not? 
"Leery" does not answer the question. 

Professor MURPHY. I think I would say no because I think it 
would create international complications and a pattern of behavior 
in the world that--

Senator SPECTER. I would suggest that there are more interna-
tional complications created by the current status of events. But 
you say there are alternatives. What is an alternative as to how 
you deal with Qadhafi under those circumstances? 

Professor MURPHY. One alternative is to take some meaningful 
economic sanctions against the Government of Libya. The Western 
alliance, the British included, have not been willing to face up to 
the problem of Qadhafi and state-sponsored terrorism. 

Senator SPECTER. Anything besides meaningful economic sanc-
tions? 
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Professor MURPHY. Under certain circumstances an international 
claim might be brought against Libya, and in a limited number of 
situations the use of armed force might be justified. But the use of 
armed force against countries supporting international terrorism is 
a highly controversial proposition, as you know, from these hear­
ings. 

Senator SPECTER. Invading Libya would be a less problemsome al­
ternative than holding Qadhafi before a British court in the face of 
an objection that Libyan sovereignty had been violated? 

Professor MURPHY. I would not want to speculate on the use of 
armed force without knowing the precise circumstances in which 
much force might be used. But one can envision a proportionate 
use of armed force against Libya because of its violation through 
the use of force of the territorial sovereignty of Great Britain. 

Mr. LISKER. Professor Murphy, Senator Denton asked me to con­
tinue with some of his questions. My name is Joel LiskeI' and I am 
the chief counsel of the subcommittee. 

And on the point of the use of armed force, Senator Denton 
raises a similar question to that of Senator Specter. How, from a 
practical standpoint, can a sanction like that be employed against 
the most egregious terrorist state, the Soviet Union? 

Professor MURPHY. I think as a practical matter it cannot. 
Indeed, as far as the Soviet Union is concerned, economic sanctions 
would not be a particularly effective weapon, because we have been 
trying that kind of approach for years and the economic damage 
has been more to us than to the Soviet Union. 

The situation with respect to the Soviet U nion-I believe the 
best approach is to try to influence the other countries of the world 
in their attitude not only toward the Soviet Union but also toward 
legal doctrine. In the United Nations and elsewhere we are in­
volved in a struggle for law and justice; that is, we are attempting, 
to promote our ideas concerning what international law and justice 
should be. 

And I think it is necessary to try to uphold some of these con­
cepts, including the principles that are espoused in the Vienna 
Conv~ntion. I have not yet testified here, though I have in my writ­
ten statement, about Senate bill 2771. In my view, Senate bill 2771 
clearly would violate article 31 of the Vienna Convention. Both the 
language of article 31 and its negotiating history, as well as experi­
ence under the convention, support this conclusion. 

The real issue then becomes whether there should be a renegoti­
ation of the Vienna Convention, as called for by Senate resolution 
395. I believe it would be a grave mistake to try to renegotiate the 
Vienna Convention because one of two things or both would 
happen. Either we would end up with a convention that would fur­
ther state-sponsored terrorism under the cover of diplomatic immu­
nity, or we would end up with a convention that would put limits 
on diplomatic immunity that would impact adversely on U.S. diplo­
mats; let us say a convention that allowed trial for espionage. 

A number of countries in the world claim that all American dip­
lomats are members of the CIA devoted to espionage. Iran argued 
before the International Court of Justice that it had the right 
under its national law to try our hostage diplomats for espionage. 
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The court unanimously rejected Iran's claim. So I think we face 
a situation where renegotiation of the Vienna Convention on Diplo­
matic Relations would be a mistake. 

Unfortunately we also are in a position where neither economic 
sanctions nor use of armed force are feasible options with respect 
to the Soviet Union. 

Mr. LISKER. What about limited military response? I am not sug­
gesting an invasion, but either a preemptive or postoperative 
strike? 

Professor MURPHY. Against the Soviet Union? 
Mr. LISKER. No. Against, in this particular case, against the Gov­

ernment of Iran since it is widely believed to be supporting the 
Shiite faction which engineered this operation. 

Professor MURPHY. Well, under the U.N. Charter, basically the 
situation is that you refrain from unilateral use of armed force 
except as an act of self-defense. A case can be made for a preemp­
tive strike or possibly even a strike after a terrorist act has oc­
curred as long as the use of force is proportionate to the threat or 
the use of force that brought about the act of self-defense. 

I agree with Ambassador Goldberg that the U.N. Charter is not a 
suicide pact. 

Mr. LISKER. Well, then if a preemptive strike is justified or an 
after-the-fact strike might be justified on a limited basis in certain 
circumstances, would you agree that on an individual basis a strike 
might be made to take out one person or perhaps a small group of 
people, selectively, rather than engage in a military effort? 

And what I mean to say is, do you think trlat assassination 
should be authorized preemptively or after the fact of those who 
are deemed to have perpetrated the act? 

Professor MURPHY. I am against assassination because this is 
clearly lawless activity. I think it is important that we try to stop 
this deviation away from the rule of law. If we fail, we will end up 
with the so-called law of the jungle. 

Mr. LISKER. The EI Jihad el Islami, the group responsible, is not 
a state group. That is, on the basis of the Islamic holy war, it is a 
group which transcends any state and attempts to legitimize itself 
by claiming to be engaged in a holy war on behalf of Islam. So how 
can you expect any sort of normal state response from such a 
group which is amorphous, to say the least? 

Professor MURPHY. You do not expect a normal state response 
from a criminal group. What we have here is a criminal law en­
forcement problem. Some states simply are not willing to prosecute 
and punish such individuals; one cannot expect a terrorist to agree 
to the rule of law. But one hopes that statesmen and government 
officials will. 

Mr. LISKER. Senator Denton had one final question for the hear­
ing, and I believe we will have prepared written questions which 
we hope you will be able to respond to in a reasonably short time. 

Which are the many countries that you mention in your state­
ment that believe that diplomats that engage in espionage should 
not enjoy immunity from the criminal process? 

Professor MURPHY. When I was involved in the project that Sena­
tor Denton mentioned, the project on the legal aspects of interna­
tional terrorism, one of my responsibilities was to look into the 
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question of internationally protected persons or diplomats. In the 
course of my research I came across discussion, at least in the ne­
gotiating history of the convention and the U.N. Convention on 
Internationally Protected Persons, where several representatives 
offered the concept of diplomatic immunity for diplomatic espio­
nage. 

But you will not find countries going on record in favor of limit­
ing diplomatic immunity. 

Mr .. LISKER. Well, can you identify the countries that you are re­
ferring to? I mean, are we talking about the United States, the 
United Kingdom, the Federal Republic of Germany? 

Professor MURPHY. The countries that might regard U.S. diplo­
mats as being involved in espionage? 

Mr. LISKER. Well, no. I thought you said that many countries be­
lieve that diplomats who engage in espionage should not enjoy im­
munity from criminal prosecution. And what I am saying is which 
countries believe that, if you can recall. 

Professor MURPHY. Perhaps I should restate my position here. I 
would not be willing to say that countries X, Y, and Z believe that 
diplomats should not enjoy diplomatic immunity, because in fact I 
think if you examine their formal statements you will find that 
they favor absolute diplomatic immunity, and, of course, this posi­
tion is reflected in the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations. 

What I am suggesting is that there are a number of countries in 
Latin America, for example, that are greatly concerned about dip­
lomatic cover being used for purposes of espionage. And I think 
there is a_ good deal of sentiment in certain Latin American coun­
tries and certainly in some countries unfriendly to the United 
States in the Middle East that, if the question of absolute diplomat­
ic immunity under article 31 is to be reopened with a view to limit­
ing it, diplomats would be subject to prosecution for certain crimes, 
the crime of espionage would be at the top of the list. 

As I say in my written testimony, you open up Pandora's box if 
you renegotiate the Vienna Convention which might result in a 
provision permitting prosecution for espionage. 

Mr. LISKER. Well, that concludes the prepared questions. I want 
to apologize for the imposition on your time. However, I think that 
it has been very useful insofar as you have been able to testify to 
add to this debate. And I know that Senator Denton would like you 
to consider an invitation subsequently, because this is obviously not 
the last hearing on this issue since there seems to be an honest dif-
ference of opinion on the approach to be taken. -

And I am sure that the committee staff will be in contact with 
you after this hearing to solicit further information from you and 
to run by some ideas that develop or emerge in the process. 

So, on behalf of Senator Denton and the committee, I want to. 
thank you very much for your appearance here today. And, as I 
said, we might be SUbmitting some written questions which I hope, 
with the press of your other business in trying to teach at Villa­
nova, to be able to get a response back. Thank you very much, sir. 

Professor MURPHY. Thank you. 
Mr. LISKER. I think that concludes the hearing, subject to the call 

of the Chair. 
[Whereupon, at 12:11 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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